Western Kentucky University TopSCHOLAR®

Longhunter, Southern Kentucky Genealogical Society Newsletter

Kentucky Library - Serials

Fall 2003

Longhunter, Southern Kentucky Genealogical Society Newsletter Volume 26, Number 4

Kentucky Library Research Collections Western Kentucky University, spcol@wku.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.wku.edu/longhunter_sokygsn Part of the <u>Genealogy Commons</u>, <u>Public History Commons</u>, and the <u>United States History</u> <u>Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

Kentucky Library Research Collections, "Longhunter, Southern Kentucky Genealogical Society Newsletter Volume 26, Number 4" (2003). *Longhunter, Southern Kentucky Genealogical Society Newsletter*. Paper 79. https://digitalcommons.wku.edu/longhunter_sokygsn/79

This Newsletter is brought to you for free and open access by TopSCHOLAR[®]. It has been accepted for inclusion in Longhunter, Southern Kentucky Genealogical Society Newsletter by an authorized administrator of TopSCHOLAR[®]. For more information, please contact topscholar@wku.edu.



Remember to pay your dues before January 1!

Volume XXVI -Issue 4 Fall, 200**3**

THE LONGHUNTER

Volume XXVI - Issue 4

Fall, 2003

Table of Contents

Top 10 Reasons to Renew Your Membership Now for 2004 13	0
New Genealogy Game in <i>The Longhunter</i> in 2003 13	
Archaic Terms Used for Causes of Death 13	
Medicine in Early America 13	
Salem Meeting House, 1820, Warren County, Kentucky 13 Obituaries from the Best	
Obituaries from the Past 13	5
James C. Corley Obituary, 1908, Muhlenberg County, Kentucky	
Ada Miller Obituary, 1956, Detroit, Michigan	
Edgar Armstrong Obituary, 1951, Rosewood, Kentucky	
S. W. Brents Obituary, 1890, Glasgow, Kentucky	
James E. Wallace Obituary, 1856, Dunmor, Kentucky	
William Thomas Welborn Obituary, 1931, Russellville, Kentucky	
Leslie Bodine Obituary, 1909, Russellville, Kentucky	
James M. Brown Obituary, 1886, Morgantown, Kentucky	
James C. McCormick Obituary, 1842, Warren County, Kentucky	
J. A. Marion Obituary, 1923, Bakersfield, California	
F. A. Compton Obituary, 1888, Mayfield, Kentucky	
William Benjamin Hughes Obituary, 1896, Clarksville, Tennessee	
Ellen Loving Obituary, 1890, Russellville, Kentucky	
Charles A. Stovall Obituary, 1933, Greenville, Kentucky	
Sallie Norris Obituary, 1890, Louisville, Kentucky	
Commencement at the Glasgow Normal School, 1890 133	8
Kentucky Land Grants South of Green River, 1797-1803 [Final] 133	9
Bryant L. and Mary F. Moore to Jeremiah Hayes deed, 1846	
McCracken County, Kentucky 14	5
Will of Gervis Hammond, 1801, Nelson County, Kentucky 140	6
Baxter C. Chapman to Thomas C. Chapman power of attorney, 1851,	
Warren County, Kentucky 14	7
1880 Warren County, Kentucky Mortality Schedule, Part 4 144	8
Simpson County, Kentucky Families in 1850, Part 1 15	
Heirs of Elizabeth A. Pearson, Petition for the Sale	
of Slaves, 1852, Warren County, Kentucky	7
Book Review 158	
1852 Births from the Warren County, Kentucky Vital Statistics, Part 3 155	
Dr. George E. Draughon Will, 1892, Robertson County, Tennessee 169	
Draughon to England Deed, 1893, Robertson County, Tennessee 164	
Williams to Isaac N. Steele of Simpson County Kentucky Power of Attorney, 1871 165	
Index	
Southern Kentucky Genealogical Society Membership Form for 2004 173	

Top 10 Reasons to Renew Your Membership Now for 2004!

- 1. Your current membership runs out at the end of December, 2003.
- 2. Your membership entitles you to four issues of *The Longhunter*.
- 3. Your membership supports the continuation of quality speakers at our monthly meetings.
- 4. Your membership makes you part of the largest genealogical group in southcentral Kentucky.
- 5. Your renewal now saves the Society money by allowing us to mail the first issue of *The Longhunter*, 2004 at bulk rate and by not having to send you a reminder to pay your dues.
- 6. Your membership supports quality genealogy in the south central area.
- 7. Your membership gives you full fellowship with one of the nicest groups of people in the area.
- Your membership allows the Society to continue to support the Kentucky Library through the purchase of genealogically related books and microfilm of original records.
- 9. Your support of Society events at the Kentucky Library adds patrons to the library and allows them to continue services.
- 10. It makes Rebecca's job a lot easier.

New Genealogy Game in The Longhunter in 2004

We will be starting a new scavenger hunt game in *The Longhunter* in the first issue of 2004. It will be designed to help you learn about new records in the area and [in the case of local people] to support the Kentucky Library through increased usage by the membership.

SOUTHERN KENTUCKY GENEALOGICAL SOCIETY P. O. Box 1782

Bowling Green, KY 42102-1782

2003 Officers

President	Gail Jackson Miller, CG SM , <gailmiller@kytnresearch.com> 425 Midcrest Dr, Bowling Green, KY, 42101</gailmiller@kytnresearch.com>
Vice President	Chad Regan, <dukebuggy@aol.com> 309 W. Villa Dr., Bowling Green, KY, 42101</dukebuggy@aol.com>
Recording Secretary	Ann Wyatt, <silver.tree@insightbb.com> 850 Wilkinson Trace #207, Bowling Green, KY, 42103</silver.tree@insightbb.com>
Corresponding Secretary	Alexandra Ebling, <ebling@bellsouth.net> 431 Collett Bridge Road, Alvaton, KY, 42122</ebling@bellsouth.net>
Treasurer	Rebecca Shipley, <rship97844@aol.com> 702 Eastwood, Bowling Green, KY, 42103</rship97844@aol.com>
Longhunter Editor	Gail Jackson Miller, CG SM

Membership

Membership in the Southern Kentucky Genealogical Society is open to all persons, especially those who are interested in research in Allen, Barren, Butler, Edmonson, Logan, Simpson, and Warren County, KY or their neighbors. Dues is \$20.00 per year for an individual or family. The quarterly publication, *The Longhunter*, is included with membership. Yearly membership extends from 1 January through 31 December.

Meetings

The SOUTHERN KENTUCKY GENEALOGICAL SOCIETY meets regularly at 6:30 pm on the third Monday of each month in the Community Meeting Room at Barnes & Noble Booksellers, 1680 Campbell Lane, Bowling Green, KY. A cordial welcome is extended to all visitors and prospective new members. Announcements of date, time, and place of all meetings will be displayed on the Community Bulletin Board, Channel 6, and in the AROUND TOWN column in the Park City Daily News.

Queries

Members may submit an unlimited number of queries. These should be limited to 80 words per query and should contain at least one date and place. Send queries directly to the editor.

Book Reviews and Announcements

Send books for review to the editor with pricing and ordering information. All donated books are placed in the Special Collection at the Kentucky Library at Western Kentucky University. Members may list any book which they have published in our MEMBER PUBLICATION LIST at no charge. Send a list of books for sale with descriptions, pricing, and ordering information to the editor.

Back Issues

Current and back issues of *The Longhunter* from 1987 are available for \$5.00 each, post paid. Some pre-1987 individual issues are still available. Issues for the period 1978-1986 are available on CD-Rom for \$20. Orders should be placed at the Society's address.

Archaic Terms Used for Causes of Death

Judy Davenport recently gave a presentation to the monthly Society meeting on health related issue affecting our ancestors. She discussed some of the most frequent causes of death for our ancestors. The editor felt that other members might benefit from a list of some of the more common terms. The following list defines some of the terms frequently found in mortality schedules.

Ague-Any intermittent fever characterized by periods of chills, fevers, and sweats. Usually associated with malaria.

Apoplexy-Paralysis due to stroke.

Bad Blood-Syphilis.

Bilious Fever-Loosely applied to intestinal fevers and malarial fevers. Sometimes applied to typhoid, malaria, hepatitis, or elevated temperature and vomiting.

Blood poisoning-Bacterial infection.

Brain Fever- Meningitis caused by bacteria; often fatal; encephalitis.

Catarrh-Inflammation of mucous membrane, especially the air passages of the head and throat with a discharge. Characterized by cough, thirst, fever, increased mucus secretion of air passages; a cold.

Child Bed Fever-Infection in the mother following birth of a child, probably due to staphylococcus.

Cholera-An acute, infectious disease characterized by profuse diarrhea, vomiting, and cramps. Spread by feces contaminated water and food.

Cholera Infantum-A common, non-contagious diarrhea of young children, occurring in summer or autumn. Death frequently occurred in 3-5 days.

Congestive chills-Malaria with diarrhea.

Congestive fever-Malaria.

Consumption-Tuberculosis; infectious disease caused by bacteria *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*; also called phthisis.

Croup-a group of diseases involving inflammation of the upper airway leading to a characteristic barking cough. Most commonly involves parainfluenza virus. Most children with coup are between 3 months and 5 years. In severe cases, the upper airway becomes swollen to the point that it is partially blocked.

Dropsy-Not a specific disease but an accumulation of fluid; may be due to obstruction of a vein; most commonly due to heart or kidney failure.

Dysentery-Disease involving the inflammation of the lining of the large intestines causing stomach pain and diarrhea; may involve vomiting and fever. Usually caused by bacteria entering the body through the mouth in food or water or by contact with infected people. Death is generally due to dehydration.

Enteric Fever-Typhoid Fever.

Enteritis-Inflammation of the bowels.

Ersipelas-A skin infection typically caused by group A beta-hemolytic streptococci. Involves the skin and lymphatics. Characterized by intense reddening, hardened masses, sharply defined borders. Generally benign but can be fatal when associated with presence of bacteria in blood stream.

Intermittent Fever-Malaria.

Mortification-Gangrene.

Nephritis-Inflammation of kidneys.

Pertussis-Whooping Cough.

Peurperal exhaustion-Death due to child birth.

Pleurisy-Inflammation of the membranous sac lining the chest cavity. Symptoms are chills, fever, dry cough, pain in side.

Pox-Syphilis.

Rheumatism-Any disorder associated with pain in joints.

Scirrhus-Cancerous tumors.

Scrofula-Form of tuberculosis characterized by swelling of the lymphatic glands; marked by tendency to develop chronic intractable inflammations of the skin, mucous membrane, bones, joints, and other parts.

Spotted Fever-Probably typhoid.

Summer Complaint-Diarrhea occurring in summer, especially when produced by heat and indigestion.

Teething-The entire process which results in the eruption of the teeth. Death by teething was probably due to either infection due to lancing of the gums or due to drinking contaminated milk due to weaning at the time of teething.

Typhoid Fever-Caused by bacteria; carried in bloodstream and intestinal tract; causes sustained high fever, stomach pain, headache, loss of appetite, rash; usually contracted through food or drink.

Yellow Jaundice-Generally liver disease.

Medicine in Early America

The causes of few diseases were known. The great specific of the day was mercury, but opium was freely administered, and Peruvian bark. The great majority of the doctors believed that blood-letting was the most effective treatment for most diseases. They believed that it lessened morbid and excessive action in the blood-vessels and removed fever, that it lessened pain, induced sleep, prevented hemorrhages, and was a safeguard against relapses. The bleeding was generally performed by a barber because he was a specialist in this branch of surgery.

Usually bleeding was done by opening a vein in the arm, neck, or foot. Leeches and the cup were sometimes used. Before a patient was bled, he was given an emetic and a purge. Mercury was given to produce excitement and inflammation of the glands of the mouth and throat and abstract excitement and inflammation from the more vital parts. This was especially desirable if there was morbid congestion and excitement of the brain. Besides this, the patient was usually blistered.

Bleeding was believed to completely deplete the patient so that there would be nothing for the disease to work on. The patient's chances of recovery were thought to be improved. Bleeding was common through about 1850.

Gaillard Hunt, Life in American One Hundred Years Ago, 1914.

Salem Meeting House, 1820 Warren County, Kentucky

By Lloyd M. Raymer, 2003 405 Austin Raymer Road Bowling Green, Kentucky 42101

Since I first saw the listing of the "Salem Meeting House" in Warren County court records several years ago, it has been my wish to collect some facts about this long-forgotten church or school. Few facts indeed have been found to date, but I do present what has been found and hope that additional facts can be uncovered in the future.

The exact location of the Salem Meeting House has not be determined. From a close study of a Warren County deed and court order book, it is evident that this building was in north central Warren County near Little Beaverdam Creek placing it at or near the present Edmonson County border. No doubt its present location would be in the Sandhill or perhaps the Penns Chapel community of extreme north central Warren County.

Efforts to pinpoint the exact faith of this church have also been fruitless. Nothing has been found to link this body to the Baptist faith. Research into local Church of Christ and Methodist records did not reveal a church by such a name during the general time period. However, it has been proven from Warren County Order Book E that there was a building called the "Salem Meeting Houses" as early as 1820. The other known listing of the old meeting house in local court records was in 1834 in Warren County Deed Book 15. At least we know that it was a known building or landmark by 1820 and that it was still standing at least as late as 1834.

To shed some light as to the general location of the old meeting house, we will look at the reference to it in the Warren County Order Book E. At the February 7, 1820 court the following entry was made: "The persons appointed to view the nearest and best way for a road to be opened from Thomas Sterrett's to Honaker's Ferry made their report. ... Ordered that John Young be surveyor of the road from the top of the knob near Benjamin Miller's to Honakers Ferry and all the hands within the following bound to wit: Beginning at Nicholas Shrader's [Schroader] including him thence to and including Peter Jones thence to Salem Meeting house thence to Thomas Earnest's on Green River thence down the river to Indian Creek thence up the creek to James Young's Mill thence a straight line to the top of the knob near Ben Millers to assist said John Young in keeping said road in repair."

Clearly, the road to be opened follows the current Highway 185 from Bowling Green north to Green River. Thomas Sterrett's fine old brick house is still standing on the side of Highway 185 at the point where Rays Branch crosses the highway. The knob near Benjamin Millers must be the hill just above Rays Branch and the old Sterrett home [near the junction of Highways 185 and 263]. From that point, the direction of the boundary line listed is an eastwardly direction towards the Sandhill or Penns Chapel area and into present day Edmonson County to Green River. In 1820 Edmonson County had not yet been created and Thomas Earnest on Green River would now be in Edmonson County on the south of the river.

The next reference to the Salem Meeting House is found in Warren County Deed Book 15, pages 411-412. On July 29, 1834 the sheriff of Warren County, Chasteen Dunavan sold at auction to J. R. Underwood one tenth part of 900 acres of land and of 196 acres on Little Beaverdam Creek. Those two tracts had been patented to Samuel Goode and Thomas B. Monroe in 1818. The execution by the Warren County sheriff was in favor of William Smith against the estate of John C. Goode by order of the Edmonson County Circuit Court. John C. Goode was one of the heirs of Samuel Goode.

The deed refers to the boundary of the 900 acre tract as " beginning at **Elijah M. Covington**'s corner near Little Beaverdam and near the road leading from Salem Meeting house to **Cowles** and **Watts** running with said Covington's line.....to a line run for **Henry Jones** and about 40 or 50 yards from Salem Meeting house...". The deed describes the boundary of the 196 acres tract as follows "Beginning at two post oaks standing to the left hand of the road leading from **Peter Jones**'s to **John C. Goode** and about 600 or 700 yards from where said Jones now lives ... to a 100 acre survey made in the name of Samuel Good..."

Two facts in the 1834 deed may possibly shed some light as to the religious order of the Salem Meeting house. First, the **Henry Jones** boundary line was only "40 or 50 yards" from the Salem Meeting house. **Henry Jones** had been given permission by the Warren County Court in 1799 to perform marriages so he must have been a minister of the gospel. Was he the minister of the old Salem congregation? Henry's land was on Ivy Creek and the waters of Green River. He did marry many couples after 1799 according to the marriage bonds of Warren County. Secondly, the land of **Peter Jones** joined that of **John C. Goode**. In 1804 Peter was the security on the minister's bond of one **Durham Turner** (of the Methodist Church) so that he could also perform the marriage ceremony in Warren County.

Mr. Richard Weiss, Archivist of Kentucky Wesleyan College of Owensboro, Kentucky, was unable to find a listing of Salem Church or Salem Meetinghouse in Warren County of that era. A listing of Churches of Christ in Warren County for 1848 failed to name a Salem church. Mr. Norman Warnell, historian, author and active in the Baptist Churches of Edmonson County failed to find a Salem as being a Baptist church of that area.

No firm answers have been revealed by these court records. However, I do present these facts to stimulate interest in learning more about this old meeting house. It is my hope that in the future more information on the church can be found.

Virginia colonists of humble rank commonly ate a one-dish meal, which was called a "mess" in the old English sense of a "dish of food. It often consisted of greens and salt meat, seasoned with wild herbs. This usage is now considered archaic except in the American south.

From David Hackett Fishcher's, *Albion's Seed*, p. 350. New York: Oxford University Press, 1989.

Obituaries from the Past

James C. Corley Obituary, 1908, Muhlenberg County, Kentucky

From *The Record*, Greenville, Kentucky, 13 August 1908.

Mr. James C. Corley, An Honored and Highly Respected Citizen Passes Away at His Home Near Earles Last Sunday Night.

Mr. James C. Corley, aged 64 years, died of cancer of the stomach at his home near Earles at 9 o'clock Sunday night, after an illness of some months. There were few more progressive men in the county than Mr. Corley, and he was a leader in his section. Deceased was a member of the Baptist church, and an exemplary citizen in every respect. He is survived by six children, three boys and three girls, and his father, Mr. Granville Corley, who is now in his 87 year. The body was carried Monday afternoon to the family graveyard, near the Randolph place, a few miles distant, and the service conducted by Rev. W. H. Woodson in the presence of several hundred people. The burial was conducted by the Masonic fraternity, with full rites. The place occupied by Mr. Corley will be hard to fill, and his death has caused general sorrow in many homes.

Ada Miller, Obituary, 1956, Detroit, Michigan

From *The Times Argus*, Central City, Kentucky, November 11, 1956.

Mrs. Wells' Sister Dies in Detroit

Bowling Green-Mrs. Ada Miller, 58, formerly of Bowling Green, died in Detroit at 3 p. m. Thursday, October 25 after a short illness. She was a daughter of the Rev. and Mrs. Manuel Grimes. She was a member of the Baptist Church. Survivors include five sisters: Mrs. Edward Garrett, Bowling Green, Route 6; Mrs. Hattie Jackson, Brownsville; Mrs. Effie Bullock, Bowling Green; Mrs. Lizzie Webster, Old Hickory, Tennessee; and Mrs. W. T. Wells, Drakesboro and three brothers: Wade and Thomas Grimes, both of Bowling Green and Joe Grimes of Columbus, Indiana.

Edgar Armstrong Obituary, 1951, Rosewood, Kentucky

From The Times Argus, Central City, Kentucky 26 July 1951.

Rosewood-Edgar Armstrong, 57, retired farmer and former county court clerk of Muhlenberg County, died at his home in Rosewood Sunday, at 12:14 p.m. He was prominent in Muhlenberg County Republican politics for many years.

He was elected county clerk in 1932 and served four years.

Funeral services were held on Tuesday at 2:30 p. m. at the Macedonia Baptist Church in Rosewood by the pastor, the **Rev. David Mefford**. Burial was in the Chaplin Cemetery in Bloomfield.

He is survived by his wife, Mrs. LaRue Armstrong, Rosewood; three daughters, Mrs. Wilton Thomas, Bloomfield, Mrs. Lindle Earl Motes, Royal Oak, Michigan, Miss Erdine Armstrong, Rosewood; three sons, Edgar Muir Armstrong, Homestead, Pennsylvania, H. W. Armstrong, Royal Oak, Michigan, Sherman Armstrong, Detroit; four sisters, Mrs. Alpha Dennis, Bloomfield, Mrs. Dora Boyer, Taylorsville, Mrs. Bessie Golf and Mrs. Minnie Prater, Bloomfield; four brothers, Oscar, Fairview, Roy, Louisville, and Silas and Sam, both of Bloomfield; and five grandchildren.

Judge S. W. Brents Obituary, 1890, Glasgow, Kentucky

From "Life in This Community Over Half Century Ago", *The Glasgow Times*, 6 August 1942, Glasgow, Kentucky. Taken from *The Glasgow Times*, 9 July 1890.

Judge S. W. Brents, 72, died Saturday morning. He was born in Greensburg in 1818. He was a former Legislator of Barren County and also City Judge. He was buried Sunday and is survived by three children, Mrs. William Dickinson, Mrs. Morgan Brents and Mrs. Ed N. Caldwell.

James E. Wallace Obituary, 1856, Dunmor, Kentucky

From *The Time Argus*, 20 Dec 1956, Central City, Kentucky.

Dunmor - James Emmett Wallace, 78, died at his home in Dunmor Saturday, Dec. 15 at 11:45 p.m. Funeral services were conducted Monday, Dec. 17 at 12:30 p. m. in Drakesboro with the Rev. John Steele officiating. Burial was in Hughes Cemetery.

Survivors are wife, Mrs. Annie B. Wallace; two sons, William Clayborn Wallace and Floyd Wallace of Penrod Route 1; three daughters, Mrs. Rosie Abbott of Nortonsville, Mrs. Jessie Williams of Penrod Route 1, Mrs. Lucy Shelton of Drakesboro; 19 grandchildren, six great-grandchildren.

William Thomas Welborn Obituary, 1931, Russellville, Kentucky

From *The News-Democrat*, 18 Jun 1931, Russellville, Kentucky. Union Veteran Passes to Rest W. T. Welborn, Aged Local Resident, Dies Following Paralytic Stroke

Illness of ten days following a paralytic stroke caused the death of W. T. Welborn, of East Fourth Street last Sunday. Funeral services conducted by Rev. C. B. Jackson, were held Monday and interment followed at Dunmor, near the place of his birth, and where he spent the greater part of his life.

Mr. Welborn was past eighty years of age and was reared near Dunmor, residing there until about twelve years ago, when he moved to this city to make his home. He was the father of ten children, a number of whom survive. He is also survived by his wife and a number of other near relatives in the city and county. The deceased was a Union soldier in the War Between the States.

A large number attended the services here, and also the burial, and gave expression to the fact that the deceased was beloved and will be missed, by many who had known him so long and who will sympathized with the bereaved relatives.

Leslie Bodine Obituary, 1909, Russellville, Kentucky.

From the Todd County Times, 23 July 1909, Elkton, Kentucky.

School Teacher Drowned Russellville, Kentucky.

July 16. Leslie Bodine, son of J. W. Bodine, of the north end of Logan County and a promising young school teacher was drowned in a deep pond in a rock quarry two miles north of this place this morning. His body was recovered.

Bodine was scheduled to read a paper tody before the Logan County Teachers Institute and went out to the quarry with a pencil and pad to prepare it. Finishing the paper he started to take a bath. The pond is fed by a cold spring in the bottom and the young man became suddenly chilled and was seized with cramps. His cries were heard but he could not be rescued.

James M. Brown Obituary, 1886, Morgantown, Kentucky

From the Green River Republican, Morgantown, Kentucky.

James M. Brown passed away in peace 20 May 1886 at the residence of his daughter, Mariah Mayhugh while his grand and greatgrandchildren were playing in the yard. He was in his 87th year, was born and raised within one mile of Townsville and has lived in two miles of same all his life. He was one of the most quiet peaceable citizens I have ever seen. He was a member of the Bethel Baptist Church and was anxious to be called away 20 years ago. Peace to my sainted uncle till we meet in the Resurrection. **R. G. Brown**.

James C. McCormick Obituary, 1842, Warren County, Kentucky

From the *Banner and Advocate*, 3 March 1843, Lebanon, Tennessee.

Died 7 December 1842 at his residence in Warren County, Kentucky James C. McCormick at age 35. Born in Shelby County Kentucky 20 January 1808. His father moved to Todd County 25 years ago. On December 2, 1834 the deceased married Mary Jane Head of Springfield and settled in Warren County. Leaves affectionate wife and four lovely children.

J. A. Marion Obituary, 1923, Bakersfield, California

From the News Democrat, Thursday, 10 May 1923, Russellville, Kentucky.

A telegram was received Tuesday by Hershell

Marion stating that his father, J. A. Marion, died that morning of paralysis in Bakersfield, California. Burial took place in Bakersfield May 10, 1923.

He was 68 and was born in South Carolina but removed to Lewisburg when about 7 years old. About 45 years ago he married Miss **Belle** Jenkins. They had 7 children all of whom survive. They are Hewlett Marion of Hopkinsville; Miss Minnie Marion, Mrs. Carl Richardson, Miss Odie Marion, Mrs. Oscar Tomerlin and Howard Marion all of Bakersfield, California; and Hershell Marion of Russellville. Mr. Marion resided in Lewisburg until June of last year when he removed to California. For many years he operated a livery stable and later a hotel in Lewisburg.

F. A. Compton Obituary, 1888, Mayfield, Kentucky.

From the *Mayfield Monitor*, November 14, 1888, Mayfield, Kentucky.

F. A. Compton died October 6th. He was born September 19, 1856 in Simpson County, Kentucky. He married Miss Lizzie Linn of Graves County February 10, 1885. They lived one year in Muhlenberg County then moved to Graves County where he lived the rest of his life. Burial was in Mt. Olivet Cemetery.

William Benjamin Hughes Obituary, 1896, Clarksville, Tennessee.

From the *Clarksville Daily Leaf Chronicle*, October 5, 1896, Clarksville, Tennessee.

William Benjamin Hughes was born September 10, 1811 in Powhattan County, Virginia and died October 3, 1896 at the home of Mrs. John Adams of Franklin Street, Clarksville at the age of 85. He came to Logan County, Kentucky in 1838. He married Miss Mary Elizabeth Browder in January of 1840, and was a citizen of Allensville, Kentucky for 50 years. He was Methodist and the father of eleven children, five of whom survive him. Burial was at Greenwood Cemetery.

Ellen Loving Obituary, 1890, Russellville, Kentucky.

From the *Russellville Herald-Ledger*, Wednesday, August 27, 1890, Russellville, Kentucky.

Death of Mrs. E. B. Loving.

Wednesday last near the hour of midnight, the spirit of Mrs.**Ellen Loving** took flight to that county whence no traveler returns. She had been in her apparent good health until Wednesday morning about nine o'clock, when she was stricken down with paralysis, remaining entirely unconscious until death claimed her for his own some fourteen hours later.

Mrs. Loving was born in Kentucky in March 1804 being 86 years old at the time of her death. She was the wife of **Dr. Loving**, long since deceased, and a full sister of Mrs. **Amanda Loving**, recently deceased, and Mrs. **Mary Lewis** who died a few years ago near Auburn. Mrs. Loving was the mother of three children that lived to be grown, two daughters and one son. He was killed in the Confederate Army. Only one daughter survives her, the wife of **Young Larmon**, at whose residence she departed this life. She was the daughter of William J. Morton, a Baptist minister, and once Judge of the Logan County Court, and a brother of M. B. Morton, Sr., now deceased.

Charles A. Stovall Obituary, 1933, Greenville, Kentucky.

From the *Greenville Leader*, June 23, 1933, Greenville, Kentucky.

Charles A. Stovall, the 18 months-old son of Mr. And Mrs. Altha Stovall of Greenville R. 1, died Friday morning of colitis and complications.

Funeral services were conducted Saturday afternoon at East Union Baptist church, with Rev. **H. Divine** in charge. Burial was in the East Union cemetery.

Sallie Norris Obituary, 1890, Louisville, Kentucky.

From "Life in This Community Over Half Centery Ago" week of July 2, 1890 published in *The Glasgow Time* July 30, 1942, Glasgow, Kentucky.

Mrs. Sallie Norris, mother of Captain A. A. Norris, died in Louisville at the residence of her daughter, Mrs. Fannie Vaughan, on June 20th. The funeral was on the 26th with burial in the Vaughan burying ground.

Commencement at the Glasgow Normal School, 1890.

Commencement exercises at the Glasgow Normal were described, having taken place at Normal Hall the previous Thursday evening, "The ladies wore Memphis gowns designed by Mrs. Jenness Miller of white mull. The men were gracefully attired in white flannel shirts, black pants and white sashes. The stage was artistically draped in green and white cheesecloth with rustic fence of grapevines across the front." This was described as the most elegant commencement ever held in the sixteen years of the normal's existence.

From "Live in This Community Over Half Century Ago" for Wednesday July 23rd, 1890 in the *Glasgow Time*, Glasgow, Kentucky, August 6, 1942.

Kentucky Land Grants South of Green River, 1797-1803 [Final]

Abstracted by Gail Jackson Miller, CG[™] 425 Midcrest Drive Bowling Green, Kentucky 42101

Abstracted from the filmed original Grants South of Green River, Volume 1, 1797-1803, Family History Library film 0272828.

Page 461. No. 2558. Granted to Richard N. Allcock assignee of Thomas Grayson 200 acres in Logan County on the waters of Pond River. Survey dated 5 January 1797. Dated 17 Sept 1801.

Page 462.

No. 3217. Certificate No. 427. Granted to Samuel Coker assee of William Sugg 200 acres in Warren County on the Middle Fork of Bays Fork. Survey dated 15 Sept 1797. Dated 27 Sept 1801.

Page 463.

No. 2622. Certificate No. 1762. Granted to Charles Still assee of Thomas Ford assee of Isaac Mobberly 100 acres in Warren County on waters of Big Beaver. Survey dated 15 Feb 1800. Bounded by Charles Stice. Dated 18 Oct 1801.

Page 464.

No. 2728. Certificate No. 3521. Granted to Samuel Culberson Long 200 acres in Muhlenberg County. Survey dated 22 Nov 1799. Bounded by William Nelson?, Culberson, Dated 13 Oct 1801.

Page 465.

No. 829. Certificate No. 922. Granted to **Moses Kirkpatrick** assee of William Murley 200 acres in Green County on the south side of Cumberland River. Survey dated 20 Nov 1798. Bounded by the Cumberland River starting above the mouth of Julias Creek. Dated 1? Oct 1801.

Page 466.

No. 3035. Certificate No. 483. Granted to

Robert Ewing assignee of **Ralph Fleming** 50 acres in Logan County on waters of Red River. Survey dated 10 April 1800. Bounded by **Thos Henry, Drumgoole, John Dunn, Danl Ross**. Dated 2 Nov 1801.

Page 467.

No. 2372. Certificate No. 3087. Granted to George McLean 200 acres in Logan County in the Clay Lick Woods. Survey dated 8 Oct 1799. Bounded by Hugh Davidson. Dated 4 Nov 1801.

Page 468.

No. 2363. Certificate No. 2474. Granted to Leonard West assee of Jeremiah Brian 200 acres in Logan County in the Georgia settlement on the waters of Spring Creek a branch of Red River. Survey dated 1 Oct 1799. Bounded by Thomas Butler. Dated 5 Nov 1801.

Page 469.

No. 1480. Certificate No. 570. Granted to Amos West 200 acres in Logan County on the waters of Turpin Creek. Survey dated 10 Dec 1795. Dated 6 Nov 1801.

Page 470.

No. 3167. Certificate No. 2489. Granted to Levy or Lucy Fike 100 acres in Logan County on the waters of Red River. Survey dated 1 Oct 1799. Bounded by Amos West. Dated 6 Nov 1801.

Page 471.

No. 404. Certificate No. 469. Granted to John Fowler assee of Philip Caldwell assee of Samuel Caldwell 200 acres in Logan County on Salt Peter Cave Creek waters of Muddy River. Survey dated 26 Sept 1796. Dated 18 Oct 1801.

Page 472.

No. 2545. Certificate No. 521. Granted to **B**. **Anthony Allen** 200 acres in Logan County on the south side of Red River. Survey dated 12 Aug 1795. Bounded by General **George Clark**. Dated 9 Nov 1801.

Page 473.

No. 3097. Certificate No. 226. Granted to John Bradley 200 acres in Logan County on the main branch of Nelsons Creek. Survey dated 1 Oct 1796. Dated 16 Nov 1801.

Page 474.

No. 1787. Certificate No. 371. Granted to Daniel Onsley assignee of Richard Green 100 acres in Pulaski County on waters of Pitmans Creek. Survey dated 5 July 1799. Dated 21 Nov 1801.

Page 475.

No. 2831. Certificate No. 15. Granted to Aron Alderson assee of James Ward[?] 100 acres in Cumberland County on a small branch on the north side of the Cumberland River. Survey dated 17 July 1800. Dated 24 Nov 1801.

Page 476.

No. 2654. Certificate No. 50. Granted to George Clark assee of Moses Clark 100 acres in Barren County. Survey dated 8 July 1800. Bounded by Moses Clark. Dated 24 Nov 1801.

Page 477.

No. 1199. Certificate No. 3801. Granted to Daniel Campbell 200 acres in Christian County on waters of Blue Lick Fork of Pond River. Survey dated 7 Jan 1799. Dated 24 Nov 1801.

Page 478.

No. 1781. Certificate No. 1796. Granted to Phebe Garner 200 acres of land in Warren County south of Big Barren in Hickory Grove. Survey dated 10 Aug 1799. Dated 24 Nov 1801.

Page 479.

No. 3046. Certificate No. 176. Granted to **Robert Ewing** as a purchaser at a sale made by the Sheriff of Logan County under an execution of **Thomas Hart and Samuel Price** & c. vs **James Droomgoole, Ayers Stewart**, & c as per certificate of said sale bearing date April 1800, 200 acres in Logan County on the Maulding Fork of Red River. Survey dated 10 Oct 1796. Bounded by **Thomas Henry, Elijah Allen, Droomgoole**. Dated 25 Nov 1801.

Page 480.

No. 1441. Certificate No. [blank]. Granted to Jessy Berryman 200 acres in Warren County on waters of Drakes Creek. Survey dated 9 Aug 1799. Dated 27 Nov 1801.

Page 481.

No. 2314. Certificate No. 3826. Granted to Matthew Wilson 200 acres in Christian County on the waters of Blue Lick Fork of Pond River. Survey dated 19 Sept 1799. Bounded by Daniel Campbell. Dated 25 Nov 1801.

Page 482.

No. 2546. Certificate No. 2606. Granted to Samuel McLean assee of Isaac Patton 200 acres in Logan County on the Elk Lick Fork of Muddy River. Survey dated 19 July 1799. Bounded by Pollard, Hugh Cathy, William Henry, William McLean, Sr. Dated 1 Dec 1801.

Page 483.

No. 1087. Certificate No. 2422. Granted to Daniel Johnston 100 acres in Barren County. Survey dated 29 Aug 1799. Bounded by Thomas Shirley, Thomas Shirley, Jr., Dated 1 Dec 1801.

Page 483.

No. 3165. Certificate No. 237. Granted to Benjamin Biggarstaff 200 acres in Logan County on the Clifty Fork of Muddy River. Survey dated 12 Sept 1796. Dated 1 Dec 1801.

Page 484.

No. 2576. Certificate No. 406. Granted to James West 100 acres in Logan County on the north fork of Red River. Survey dated 2 Aug 1796. Bounded by John McFerson. Dated 2 Dec 1801.

Page 487.

No. 2267. Certificate No. 1714. Granted to Josiah Moberly assee of James Moberly 200 acres in Warren County. Survey dated 6 July 1799. Bounded by Thomas Fletcher's spring. Dated 2 Dec 1801.

Page 488.

No. 1323. Certificate No. 2563. Granted to Benjamin Hampton assee of Joseph Snodgrass 200 acres in Warren County on the waters of Big Barren River. Survey dated 8 Aug 1798. Bounded by William Buford, John Miller. Dated 2 Dec 1801.

Page 489.

No. 648. Certific ate No. 1266. Granted to John Hinds 200 acres in Green County on the south side of Cumberland River about four miles from said River. Survey dated 17 April 1799. Bounded by the hickories on the west side of the trace leading from Prices Landing to Knoxville. Dated 7 Dec 1801.

Page 490.

No. 3175. Certificate No. 357. Granted to Jere Mize 100 acres in Pulaski County on the waters of the Sinking Valley. Survey dated 18 July 1799. Dated 18 Dec 1801.

Page 491.

No. 948. Certificate 1686. Granted to Elisha Allen 200 acres in Barren County on waters of Bever Creek. Survey dated 27 Aug 1799. Dated 16 Dec 1801.

Page 492.

No. 2218. Certificate No. 3358. Granted to Henry Wolf, Sr. 200 acres in Christian County on the west fork of the Sinking Fork of the Muddy Fork of Little River. Survey dated 24 Jan 1799. Dated 16 Dec 1801.

Page 493.

No. 2266. Certificate No. 1445. Granted to John Moberly 200 acres in Warren County on a branch of Gasper River. Survey dated 4 July 1799. Dated 19 Dec 1801.

Page 494.

No. 1164. Certificate No. 2663. Granted to Thomas Buckhannon 200 acres in Logan County on the waters of McCuchens Fork of Gasper River. Survey dated 14 Oct 1798. Dated 19 Dec 1801.

Page 495.

No. 604. Certificate No. 838. Granted to John Conley 200 acres in Green County on the waters of Crocus. Survey dated 29 Nov 1798. Dated 11 Dec 1801.

Page 490.

No. [not listed]. Certificate No. 2873. Granted to Lawrence Smith 200 acres in Warren County to include his own and John Watkins improvements in the Big Grove 2-4 miles south from Dripping Spring. Survey dated 25 July 1799. Dated 19 Dec 1801.

Page 497.

No. 2279. Certificate No. 3387. Granted to George Gordon assignee of Arthur H. Davis by John Caldwell his attorney 200 acres in Christian County on the waters of Flyns Fork of Tradewater. Survey dated 21 Dec 1798. Dated 21 Dec 1801.

Page 498.

No. 2273. Certificate No. 4029. Granted to George Gordon assee of John Gordon by John Caldwell his attorney 200 acres in Christian County on the Hurricane Fork of Eddy. Survey dated 12 April 1799. Bounded by Enoch Prince, Thomas Wadding, William Brown. Dated 21 Dec 1801.

Page 499.

No. 1112. Certificate No. 4574. Granted to John Davidson assee of Samuel Westover 172 acres in Livingston County on the waters of Livingston Creek. Survey dated 2 Aug 1799. Bounded by David Lockhart, Morley, John Caldwell. Dated 21 Dec 1801.

Page 500.

No. 1625. Certificate No. 1846. Granted to Moses Satterfield 200 acres in Warren County on the waters of the Sulpher Fork of Bays Fork. Survey dated 29 Aug 1799. Dated 26 Dec 1801.

Page 501.

No. 1388. Certificate No. 183. Granted to John Armstrong 100 acres in Logan County on a branch of Rocky waters of Clifty. Survey dated 27 Aug 1795. Dated 28 Dec 1801.

Page 502.

No. 1472. Certificate No. 3361. Granted to James Reeves 200 acres in Christian County on the Sinking Fork of the Muddy Fork of Little River. Survey dated 25 Jan 1799. Bounded by Peter Burns, Felding Woolf. Dated 8 Jan 1802.

Page 503.

No. 1157. Certificate No. 3853. Granted to James Davis, Jr., 200 acres in Christian County on Flat Lick Creek a branch of Pond River. Survey dated 31 Dec 1798. Bounded by James Davis, Sr. Dated 20 Dec 1801.

Page 504.

No. 1122. Certificate No. 2560. Granted to Handly Russell 200 acres in Logan County on the headwaters of Muddy River. Survey dated 10 Jan 1799. Bounded by William Russell. Dated 27 Jan 1802.

Page 505.

No. 1070. Certificate No. 2162. Granted to Christopher Dicken assee of Isaiah Watkins 150 acres in Warren County on Green River on the first bend below the three hundred springs. Survey dated 15 April 1799. Dated 28 Jan 1802.

Page 506.

No. 2774. Certificate No. 1087. Granted to John Defevers assignee of Edward and Sarah Davis 100 acres in Barren County on Green River. Survey dated 26 March 1800. Bounded by Joseph Crockett. Dated 28 Jan 1802.

Page 507.

No. 1164. Certificate No. 2563. Granted to Thomas Buckhannon 200 acres in Logan County on the waters of McCutchens Fork of Gasper River. Survey dated 15 Oct 1798. Dated 4 Feb 1802.

Page 508.

No. 2900. Certificate No. 135. Granted to Hugh Gibbs 200 acres in Christian County on Montgomeries Creek a branch of the west fork of Red River. Survey dated 8 Sep 1797. Dated 4 Feb 1802.

Page 509.

No. 2595. Certificate No. 4360. Granted to William Robertson 200 acres in Henderson County. Survey dated 3 Feb 1800. Bounded by Robert Robertson, John Christian assee of Nevel Lindsay, Dated 18 Feb 1802.

Page 510.

No. 1173. Certificate 3187. Granted to William Robertson 200 acres in Christian County on a branch of Highland Creek. Survey dated 14 Jan 1799. Dated 18 Feb 1802.

No. 1174. Certificate 3183. Granted to William Robertson 200 acres in Christian County on a branch of Highland Creek. Survey dated 14 Jan 1799. Dated 18 Feb 1802.

Page 511.

No. 1176. Certificate No. 3191. Granted to William Robertson 200 acres in Christian County. Survey dated 12 May 1799. Dated 18 Feb 1802.

Page 512.

No. 1172. Certificate No. 3183. Granted to William Robertson 200 acres in Christian county a small branch of Highland Creek. Survey dated 16 Jan 1799. Bounded by John Christian. Dated 18 Feb 1802.

Page 512.

No. 412. Certificate No. 142. Granted to **Robert Barnett** assee of **Luke Leeman** 150 acres in Logan County on main fork of Gasper River. Survey dated 9 May 1799. Bounded by Harvie, Michael Henderson, James Barnett. Dated 1 Jan 1801.

Page 514.

No. 413. Certificate No. 532. Granted to Moses McWhorton assee of Andrew Bay 200 acres in Logan County on east side of Muddy River. Survey dated 6 Aug 1796. Bounded by Kenney Creek north of Cave Spring. Dated 1 Jan 1801.

Page 515.

No. 414. Certificate No. 457. Granted to Sandy Rice 100 acres in Logan County on west side of Gasper River. Survey dated 10 Aug 1796. Dated 1 Jan 1801.

Page 516.

No. 419. (Duplicate Page 416.) Certificate No. 445. Granted to **Martin Webb** 100 acres in Logan County on south side of Green River. Survey dated 15 Sept 1796. Dated 7 June 1801.

Page 517.

No. 469. Certificate No. 525. Granted to **James Forbis** 100 acres in Green County on west side of Little Barren River. Survey dated 20 April 1799. Bounded by **Abraham Chaplin**, **Alexander Vance**. Dated 8 June 1801.

Page 518.

No. 496. Certificate No. 390. Granted to Philamon Payne 160 acres in Green County on south side of Cumberland River and on Bever Creek. Survey dated 5 April 1799. Dated 9 June 1801.

Page 519.

No. 579. Certificate No. 209. Granted to George Smith assee of Vincent Garner 200 acres in Lincoln County on Cumberland River. Survey dated 22 Nov 1798. Dated 10 July 1801.

Page 520.

No. 906. Certificate No. 1226. Granted to William Butler 200 acres in Green County on Crocus. Survey dated 20 Dec 1798. Dated 1 Aug 1801.

Page 521.

No. 1301. Certificate No. 240. Granted to William McFaddin 200 acres in Warren County on the north side of Big Barren River. Survey dated 20 Oct 1797. Bounded by Dabney. Dated 2 Aug 1801.

Page 522.

No. 1319. Certificate No. 1208. Granted to Walter Whaley 165 acres in Green County on north side of Cumberland River. Survey dated 4 Feb 1799. Bounded by Charles Hudspeth, Dennis Pottenger, Joseph Hall. Dated 10 Sept1801.

Page 523.

No. 1321. Certificate No. 253. Granted to Thomas McCullum 200 acres in Green County on Bever Creek waters of Cumberland River. Survey dated 23 April 1799. Dated 2 Oct 1801.

Page 524.

No. 2596. Certificate No. 4299. Granted to Joseph Feckland and John McCombs assee of William McCombs 200 acres in Henderson County on a branch of Highland Creek nearly a NW course from Robertsons Lick. Survey dated 28 June 1799. Dated 27 Feb 1802.

Page 525.

No. 1389. Certificate No. 183. Granted to Hugh Stephenson assee of John Armstrong, Jr. 100 acres in Christian County on waters of west fork of Donalson. Bounded by Hugh Stephenson. Dated 28 Feb 1801.

Page 526.

No. 2365. Certificate No. 422. Granted to John Kuykendall 200 acres in Logan County on west fork of Pond River. Survey dated 9 Jan 1797. Dated 10 Dec 1801.

Page 527.

No. 1496. Certificate No. 323. Granted to John Carter 200 acres in Christian County on Boltes Creek. Survey dated 3 Nov 1798. Dated 12 Dec 1801.

Page 528.

No. 2079. Certificate No. 533. Granted to William Deloach 200 acres in Logan County on waters of Clifty . Bounded by Wolf Lick Fork of Muddy River. Dated 15 Nov 1801.

Page 529.

No. 2080. Certificate No. 559. Granted to Glidwell Kilabrue 200 acres in Logan County on waters of Clifty. Survey dated 25 Aug 1796. Dated 16 Nov 1801.

Page 530.

No. 2674. Certificate No. 7. Granted to William Dodson 200 acres in Pulaski County on the waters of Sinking Creek. Survey dated 25 July 1799. Dated 3 March 1802.

Page 531. No. 2482. Certificate No. 3384 (Recorded again on page 436.). Granted to James Cannon 200 acres in Christian County on waters of the west fork of Red River. Survey dated 28 Sept 1799. Dated 20 Dec 1801.

Page 532. No. 2400. Certificate No. 153. Granted to Hugh Davidson assee of Reubin Ewing 200 acres in Logan County. Survey dated 22 Aug 1796. Bounded by Young Ewing. Dated 24 Dec 1801.

Page 533.

No. 2557. Certificate No. 401. Granted to William Allen 200 acres in Warren County on Loss Creek. Survey dated 29 June 1798. Dated 26 Dec 1802.

Page 534

No. 1402. Certificate No. 211. Granted to **Robert Anderson** assee of **John Wyatt** 200 acres in Pulaski County on waters of Cumberland River. Survey dated 24 June 1799. Dated 19 March 1802.

Page 535.

No. 1116. Certificate No. 257. Granted to **Reece Gatliff** 200 acres in Lincoln County at the mouth of Small Creek on the north side of the Cumberland River. Survey dated 10 Nov 1798. Dated 26 March 1802.

Page 536.

No. 117. Certificate No. 258. Granted to Charles Gatliff 200 acres in Lincoln County north of Cumberland River. Survey dated 10 Nov 1798. Dated 26 March 1802.

Page 537.

No. 653. Certificate No. 701. Granted to Samuel Francis 200 acres in Green County on waters of Elk Spring Creek waters of Cumberland River. Survey dated 16 Dec 1798. Bounded by Henry Garner, Michael Deen, William Wood. Dated 2 April 1802.

Page 538.

No. 1634. Certificate No. 423. Granted to Joseph Beard assignee of William Woods 200 acres in Green County on waters of Elk Spring Creek waters of Cumberland River. Survey dated 15 Dec 1798. Dated 2 April 1802.

Page 539.

No. 3087. Certificate No. 389. Granted to Jonathan Humphries 200 acres in Logan County. Survey dated 10 Dec 1796. Dated 6 April 1802.

Page 540.

No. 3270. Certificate No. 22. Granted to Nathan Austin 158 acres in Green County on Green River. Survey dated 28 July 1796. Bounded by Dudley, Hogland. Dated 16 April 1802.

Page 541.

No. 856. Certificate No. 901. Granted to John Wooldridge 200 acres in Green County on waters of Greasy Creek. Survey dated 30 March 1799. Dated 3 May 1802.

Page 542.

No. 484. Certificate No. 82. Granted to Charles Sweney assee of Edward Williams 200 acres in Lincoln County on south fork of Green River about 5 ½ miles above the mouth. Survey dated 16 Jan 1799. Dated 3 May 1802.

Page 543.

No. 519. Certificate No. 79. Granted to Jacob

Cooper 200 acres in Lincoln County on south side of Cumberland River. Survey dated 20 Dec 1798. Dated 1 June 1802.

Page 544.

No. 3419. Certificate No. 546. Granted to Gilbert Vaught 200 acres in Muhlenberg County on branch of Pond Creek. Survey dated 20 April 1801. Dated 8 June 1802.

Page 545.

No. 2733. Certificate No. 186. Granted to Philip Gunans assignee of John White, Jr. 200 acres in Logan County on the Dry Fork of Whipperwill. Survey dated 3 Aug 1796. Dated 4 May 1802.

Page 446.

No. [none listed]. Certificate No. 3310. Granted to James Burch assee of Benjamin McLendon assee of Frederick McLendon 200 acres in Christian County on Carpenters Creek. Survey dated 26 Sept 1799. Bounded by Andrew Neely. [Complete metes and bounds not listed. No date or signature to complete grant.]

Page 547.

No. 3541. Certificate No. 3660. Granted to Jurdon Gibson assee of Martin Sanders 200 acres in Logan County on a branch of Muddy Creek. Survey dated 12 May 1800. Bounded by William Sweringin, William Asher, William Barnes. Dated 12 June 1802.

Page 548.

No. 3310. Certificate No. 3614. Granted to John Dempsey 200 acres in Christian County on Caseys Creek. Survey dated 15 Jan 1799. Dated 16 Feb 1803.

Bryant L. and Mary F. Moore to Jeremiah Hayes deed, 1846, McCracken County, Kentucky

Abstracted from McCracken County, Kentucky Deed Book D, pp. 362-363, FHL film 301061 by Gail Jackson Miller.

14 February 1846.

Bryant L. Moore and Mary F. Moore, his wife of McCracken County, Kentucky to Jeremiah Hayes of McCracken County, Kentucky deed. "Whereas the said B. L. Moore is security for one John Moore as Administrator of Thos Clifton decd formerly of said county and State. The bond being for five hundred dollars. And the said Hayes having intermarried with the widow & been appointed Guardian for the infant heirs of Said Clifton and having instituted suit in his own right and as guardian aforesaid in the McCracken Circuit Court against said John & B. L. Moore; obtained restraining order & c which said Suit is to be dismissed by said Hayes at his Own costs. Now for and in consideration of the promises and the further consideration of one dollar. . ."

Tract in McCracken County SW quarter of Section 17 Township 6 Range One West containing 160 acres.

> [Signed] B. L. Moore Mary F. Moore, her mark

Acknowledged by **B. L. Moore** in person before McCracken County Clerk, 16 February 1846. Dower release by **Mary F. Moore**, 9 March 1846.

Will of Gervis Hammond, 1801, Nelson County, Kentucky

Transcribed by Gail Jackson Miller from Nelson County, Kentucky Will Book A, pp. 694-699, FHL film 0009613. The Job Hammond listed in this will came to Logan County about 1810.

In the name of God Amen.

I Gervis Hammond of the County of Nelson State of Kentucky being of Sound mind in Good health at this time but knowing the uncertainty of the mortal life and that all men are appointed to Die do make and publish this my last will and Testament in manner and form following to wit...

Im primus I Command my soul to him that gave it & my body to its mother dust to be intered in a decent & plain manner -

Item I give and bequeath to my beloved wife Mary Hammond three Negores to wit-Daniel, Young Patt, & Israel two feather beds and furniture three cows with their calves and three steers, which cattle she shall choose out of the whole of the stock of cattle that shall be left at my Deth; a white mare & her two colts, ten head of sheep and my whole stock of hogs, also the ballance of my household furniture during her life or widowhood and I also give her the benefit of a bond from my son Gervis Hammond Junr for the possession of the place whereon I now live but she shall not rent it for any more land to be but Down nor timber wasted more than the necessary fencing & firewood the whole of the above mentioned Estate I only lend to my wife during her life or Widowhood the white mare and two colts Excepted which I give her to do as she thinks proper with; I also lend my sd wife my Waggon & Geer & all the rest of my farming Utensals & Stock during her life or widowhood-

Item I give and Bequeath to my oldest Daughter Million Stone three Negro Children, the offspring of Rochell to wit Charity, Patt, and Julia & five pounds cash which cash shall be immediately raised after my death by the sale of a feather Bed for ready Cash-

Item I give & Bequeath to my son Job Hammond two Negroes to wit Jim and Ben—

Item I give & Bequeath to my son Gervis Hammond two Negroes to wit Levi and John—

Item I give & Bequeath to my Daughter Nancy Edwards all the cash that a Certain Negro Woman Named Anna and her children Shall sell for being Sold to the Highest Bidder, if she should with her Children not sell for more than the third part of the Appraisement of the above Named Slaves, John, Levi, Jim and Ben, if she should with her children sell for more than the third part above stated It is my wish that the Ballance After giving her my Daughter Nancy Edwards the Amount of the third part of the Appraisement of the sd John Levi Jim and Ben that the Ballance be Equally Divided between my three Children, to wit, Job, Gervis, and Nancy Edwards And if Anna and her children should not sell for the third part of the sd Appraisement of John, Levi, Jim, and Ben, the Ballance to make equal to that Sum shall be paid to my sd Daughter Nancy Edwards out of the Sale of the ballance of my Estate as I shall herein Direct to be sold-

Item I hereby leave it as my sincere wish and will that old **Letty**, and **old Patt** have Liberty to act and Do and live where and with whom they please without control.

Item after the Death or marriage of my Wife Mary Hammond I wish the whole of the Estate left In her possession to be sold by my Executor & the money Equally divided between my sons Job Hammond Gervis Hammond and my Daughter Nancy Edwards And all

THE LONGHUNTER, Volume XXVI, Issue 4, Fall 2003, Page 147

property that my wife Mary Hammond was in possession of at the time of my marrying her I give & bequeath to her to do with as she please and whereas I have not yet mentioned two negro children of Patt that I lent to my wife which children are named Manuel & Bill nor the increase of Patt from this time. It is my will and Pleasure that Manuel & Bill and the Increase of young Patt if she should have any at the Death or marriage of my wife be sold to the Highest bidder & the money to be equally divided between my three Children Job Gervis & Nancy Edwards. It is to be understood that all the Estate herein mentioned is to be Sold at twelve months Credit and it is further understood that Anna and her children herein mentioned be sold at the Same Credit as soon as Convenient after my death & the money applied as before mentioned-

Item I hereby appoint my wife Mary Hammond & my sons Job Hammond and Jervis Hammond Executors to this my last will & Testament hereby revocking all other wills & given under my hand & real this ninth day of January Eighteen hundred and one. (The word stock interlined before signed)

Gervis Hammond, his mark

Signed Sealed & Delivered declared by G Ham^d in presence of us A Hubbard Isaac Rubel Joseph Norris George Humphrey Rebecca Humphrey

At a County Court held for Nelson County on Monday the 8th day of August 1803. This last will & Testament of **Gervice Hammond** deceased was proved by the oaths of **Austin Hubbard Isaac Ruble** and **Joseph Norris** three of the Subscribing witnesses thereto and ordered to be recorded And on the motion of **Garvice Hammond Junr** & **Job Hammond** executors there in names who made oath according to Law the Execution of the sd Will is granted them, they having given bond with **Nicholas Minor** and **John Bollock** their securities in the penalty of three thousand pounds conditioned as the law Directs—

Test Ben Grayson

Baxter C. Chapman to Thomas C. Chapman power of attorney, 1851, Warren County, Kentucky

Abstracted by Gail Jackson Miller from Warren County, Kentucky Deed Book 23, pp. 371-372, Office of the Warren County Clerk, Bowling Green, Kentucky

24 Feb. 1851. **Baxter C. Chapman** of Huntsville, Madison County, Alabama appointed "my Brother **Thomas C. Chapman**" of Warren County, Kentucky as attorney in fact for me to sell "my undivided interest either separately or jointly with the rest of the legatees of my father, in the land of which my father **Alexander Chapman** in the county of Warren and State of Kentucky died seized and possessed of at the time of his death" also to sell and convey all of my undivided interest in the land of which my brother **Avlite H. Chapman** died seized and possessed of at the time of his death being in the county of Warren or Barren either separately or jointly with the other legatees". B. C. Chapman

Madison Co., Alabama, 24 Feb 1851. Baxter C. Chapman appeared before J. W. Otey, notary public, in Huntsville, Alabama and acknowledged the letter of attorney to be his act. Jno. W. Otey, Not Pub

Warren Co., Kentucky County Court. Power of attorney executed and recorded, 28 April 1851. A. G. Hobson, Clerk

1880 Warren County, Kentucky Mortality Schedule, Part 4

Abstracted by Gail Jackson Miller, CGSM 425 Midcrest Drive Bowling Green, Kentucky 42101

Mortality schedules were taken in conjunction with the population schedules for the 1850, 1860, 1870, and 1880 census in Kentucky. They reported the names of persons who died during the twelve months preceding June 1 of the census year. They are available from the National Archives and the Family History Library and can be purchased from Heritage Quest. The Bowling Green Family History Center has all Kentucky mortality schedules in its collection.

Transcribed from FHL microcopy 0422427. Columns included: Number of the family as given in column numbered 2-Schedule 1; Names of the person deceased; Age at last birth; Sex; Color; Civil Condition; Place of birth of this person; Where was the father born; Where was the Mother born; Profession, Occupation or Trade; Month in which the person died; Disease or cause of death; How long a resident of the county; If the disease was not contracted at place of death, state the place; Name of attending Physician. All columns have been listed and are separated by commas. A "-" means either that a line was drawn or the column was blank. When parentheses are added, these were done by the enumerator without explanation. The spelling of the document was retained. Information implied by dittos or added by the abstractor have been included in brackets.

[Page] 1083.

123, Willie W. Ewing, 3/12, M, W, Single, Ken, Ken, Ken, -, Oct- Not Known, 3/12, -, Dr. A. C. Wright.

127, **Rose Dickerson**, 20, F, W, Single, Ken, Ken, Ken, at Home, Dec, Consumption, 20, -, Dr. L. C. Porter.

149, David Tarrants, 17, M, B, Single, Ken, Ken, Ken, Laborer, June, Shot, 17, -, Dr. McElroy.

154, Samuel Johnson, 4, M, Mu, Single, Ken, Ken, Ken, -, Nov, Croup, 4, -, Dr. Miller.

158, Maria Skiles, 38, F, Mu, Married, Ken, Ken, Ken, Keep House, Mar, Cancer on Womb, 38, -, Dr. McElroy.

160, **Rebecca Edwards**, 3, F, W, Single, Ken, Ken, Ken, -, June, Worms, 3, -, Dr. Jas Briggs.

174, Sarah E. Merritt, 28, F, B, Widowed, Ken, Ken, Ken, Hired Out, Nov, Cancer, 48, -, Dr. O'Neal.

184, James H. Wilkins, 48, M, W, Married, Ken, Ken, Ken, Lawyer, May, Dyspepsia, 40, -, Dr. L. C. Porter.

190, Fannie Tygrett, 38, F, w, Married, Ken, Ten, Ten, Kept House, Oct, Consumption, 39, -, Dr. R. C. Thomas.

247, Rachael Cook, 1, F, W, Single, Ken, Ken, Ken,-, July, Dysentery, 1, -, Dr. McCormick.

261, Nelly J. Brite, 4, F, W, Single, Ken, Ken, Ken, -, Sept, Spasms, 4, -, Dr. A. C. Wright.

282, Infant Sears, 3/12, F, Mu, Single, Ken, Ken, Ken, -, March, Spasms, 3/12, -, -.

Remarks: [None].

[Page] 1084. Supervisor's District: 2. Enumeration District: 230. Goshen District, Enumerator: James C. Carlton.

THE LONGHUNTER, Volume XXVI, Issue 4, Fall 2003, Page 149

-, Sallie Vontrease, 6, F, B, Single, Ky, Ky, Ky, -, Oct 1879, Bilious Fever, 6 ys, -, Jesse Meredith.

-, Mariah Vontrease, 17, F, B, Single, Ky, Ky, Ky, -, March 1880, Fever, 4 ys, -, Jesse Meredith.

-, Emma L. Rector, 7, F, W, Single, Ky, Ky, Ky, -, July 1879, Brain fever, 7 ys, -, A. P. Murray.

-, Pleasant Conway, 1, m, W, Single, Tenn, Tenn, Tenn, -, Dec 1879, Measles, 1 year, A. P. Murray.

-, Anna Loffman, 2, F, W, Singel, Ky, Ky,-, July 1879, Brain fever, 2 ys, -, A.P. Murray.

-, Mollie Jones, 16, F, W, Single, Tenn, Tenn, Tenn, attends School, Dec 1879, Consumption, 14 ys, -, Jesse Meredith.

-, Thomas J. Kirby, 37, M, W, Single, Ky, Ky, Ky, Farmer, Oct 1879, Consumption, 37 ys, -, Jesse Meredith.

-. Rosetta Sears, 3, F, B, Single, Ky, Ky, KY, -, Nov 1879, Diptheria, 3 ys, -, A.P. Murray.

-, John Hunt Sears, 1, m, B, Single, Ky, Ky, KY, -, Nov 1879, Diptheria, 1 ys, -, A. P. Murray.

-, Charles Francis, 9/12, M, W, Single, Ky, KY, KY, -, Feb 1880, Inf? Of Brain, 9/12 ys, -, Wm A. Frances.

-, Arthur Porter, 3, m, W, Single, Ky, KY, KY, -, Mch 1880, Diptheria, 3 ys, -, A.P. Murray.

-, Emma W. Dennis, 1/12, F, W, Ky, Tenn, Tenn, -, July 1879, Fever, 1/12 ys, -, W. A. Frances.

-, Rachel Kikendall, 38[?], F, B, Single, Tenn, Tenn, Tenn, Domestic, Mch 1880, (Consumption), 20 ys, -, (none).

-, Mary Isbell, 74, F, W, Married, N.C., N. C., N. C., Kept house, Mch 1880, Apoplexy, 60 ys, -, Wm. A. Frances. -, Elvira Devasier, 20, F, B, Single, Ky, Ky, Ky, Domestic, Sept 1879, (Consumption), 2 ys, Allen Co Ky, none.

-, Crit Williams, 1, M, W, Single, Ky, Ky, -, June 1879, Cholera Morbus, 1 year, -, A.P. Murray.

-, Ida Watts, 3, F, W, Single, Ky, Ky, Ky, -, Oct 1879, Heart disease, 3 ys, -, A.P. Murray.

-, Mollie Carter, 25, F, W, Married, Ky, Ky, Tenn, Kept house, July 1879, Gastritus, 20 yr, -, A.P. Murray.

-, Mary Rogers, 56, F, W, Widowed, Tenn, Tenn, Tenn, Lived with Son, Mch 1880, Paralysis, 6 ys, Tenn, A.P. Murray.

-, Adaline Justice, 18, F, W, Married, Ky, Tenn, Tenn, Kept house, Jan 1880, Peuperal convulsions, 18 ysm -, A.P. Murray.

-, Webbie Dodd, 2, M, W, Single, Ky, Ky, Ky, -, Mch 1880, Croup, 2 ys, -, A.P. Murray.

-, Elma Howell, 3/12, F, W, Single, Ky, Ky, Ky, -, July 1879, Hives, 3/12 ys, -, -.

-, Sophia Crossland, 18, Fe, W, Single, Tenn, Tenn, Tenn, Lived with aunt, Jan 1880, Rheumatism, 12 ys, -, A.P. Murray.

-, William Carter, 73, M, W, Married, N.C., N.C., N. C., Farmer, Nov 1879 Heart disease, 50 ys, -, A.P. Murray.

-, Lelia Howell, 6/12, F, W, Single, Ky, Ky, Ky, -, May 1880, Hives, 6/12 ys, -, -.

-, John Smith, 2/12, M, W, Single, Ky, Ky, Ky, -, Mch 1880, unknown, 1/12 ys, -, -.

-, Corsanda Majors, 18, F, W, Single, Ky, Ky, Ky, Lived at home, Dec 1879, Measles, 18 ys, -, Wm A. Frances.

-, Lucinda Cook, 44, F, W, Married, Ky, Ky, Ky, Kept house, May 1880, Consumption, 44 ys, -, William Jones. _, Bach Smith, 50, M, W, Married, Ky, (Ky), (Ky), Farm laborer, Dec 1879, Heart disease, 50 ys, -, -.

-, Samuel Hardcastle, 20, M, W, Single, Ky, Ky, Ky, Farm laborer, April 1880, Pneumonia, 20 ys, -, William Jones.

Of the deaths reported above, the following occurred in this enumeration district, but the family to which the deceased belonged, resided June 1, 1880, out of the enumeration district, as follows:

Reported on Line 13 **[Rachel Kikendall]**, the family of the deceased resided on June 1, 1880 in Cookville, Sumner County, Tenn.

Reported on line 23 [Sophia Crossland]. The family of the deceased resided June 1, 1880 in Gallatin, Sumner County, Tenn.

Remarks: I find it very difficult to name the disease in the case of very young children, the Physicians Saying themselves, that the disease is uncertain and in some cases unknown. In some instances no physician was attending immediately before the death, whenever I could not learn the disease from the attending physician I was compelled to take the Statement of the family.

[Page] 1085. Supervisor's District? Enumeration District: 231? Goshen. Enumerator: W. T. Madison.

24, July J. Wheat, 11/12, F, W, Single, Ky, Tenn, Ky, -, Aug, Cholera Infantium, -, -, -.

20, **T. H. Moore**, 18[?], M, W, Single, Ky, KY, KY Farmer, Trpho-Malarial Fever, 18, -, -.

102, J. M. Lightfoot, 2, M, W, Single, Ky, KY, KY, -, Dec, Bronchitis Capillary, 2, -, J. L. Neel.

106, **Babe Hendrix**, 1/30, M, W, Single, Ky, KY, KY, -, May, Still Birth, 1/ 30, -, J. L. Neel.

109, [?], 1, F, W, Ky, Ky, Ky, -, Apl, Phthesis Infantile, -, A. P. Murry.

121, J. Hollan, 18, M, W, Single, Ky, Ky, Ky, . Farmer, May, Consumption, 18, -, A. P. Murray.

130, Laury E. Massey, 15, F, B, Single, Ky, Ky, Ky, Keeping House, Nov, Scrofulla, 14, -, J. Merideth.

65, Joe Duncan, 77, M, W, Single, Ky, N. C., N. C., Farmer, Apr, Nervous Prostration, -, -, -.

PR, Howard, 2, F, W, Single, Ky, -, -, -, Aug, Chol. Infantium, -, A. P. Murry.

PR, Jannie Isbell, 34, F, W, Married, [Ky], -, -, -, May, Consumption, -, [A. P. Murry].

PR, Lena Howell, 3/12, F, W, Single, Ky, -, -, -, May, Obstruction of Bowels, -, [A. P. Murry].

Remarks: [None]

Form for the statement by attending physicians of the causes of death in the cases reported on the reverse side of this sheet. [This was a separate page. There was a spot for adding the line number for each case but it was not filled in. There were eight lines of information. The cause of death and the attending physician were listed.]

Cholera Infantium, R. J. Stubblfield

Trpho-Mallerial F, J. L. Neel & J. Meredith.

Bronchitis Capillary, J. L. Neel.

Still births by Breech Presentation, -.

Infantile Phthisis, A. P. Murry.

Consumption, A. P. [Murry].

Scrofula, Jesse Meredith.

Nervous Prostration, None.

Simpson County, Kentucky Families in 1850 Part 1

Patricia Reid kept a card file, arranged alphabetically, with families that had been listed in the 1850 Simpson County, Kentucky census. To these cards she added information that she had obtained from other sources. Even though the sources were not listed on the cards, the information may serve as a valuable clue for additional research for people working on these families.

Household 934. Spring Creek Adams, Andrew J., b. 5-20-1820 in TN, d. 1857, m. 1840 in Macon Co., TN, s/o John. Hardenia (Snider), b. 2-24-1819 in Bedford Co., VA, d/o Price and Mary (Holland) Snider. Marinda J., b. 1842 in TN. Mary A., b. 1843 in KY. Amanda S., b. 1845 in KY. John Price, b. 1847 in KY. William J., born 1850 KY. Household 68. Alderson, Jeremiah, b. 1798 in SC, s/o Jas & Eliz (Russell) Alderson, Jas s/o Benj. R. Lucretia (Nolan or Newlen), b. 1801 in NC, d/o Jas & Patience (Horn) Nolan. J. B., male, b. 1831 in TN. John J., b. 4-30-1833 in TN, m1 1-1-1860 Nancy B. Peden, m2 12-29-1865 Nancy Jane Lewis, m3 Mrs. Lucinda P. Skeen of Simpson Co. widow of Jasper. S. P., female, b. 1836 in TN. R. G., male, b. 1838 in TN. G. E., male, b. 1840 in TN. Nowland, Eliz, female, b. 1835 in KY. Household 420. Land on Drake's Creek. Alderson William, b. 1791 in SC. M., female, b. 1795 in SC. Peter H., male, teacher, b. 1828 in KY.

J., female, b. 1832 in KY.

V., female, b. 1833 in KY.

Household 543. Land on Drake's Creek. Alderson, William, b. 1804 in SC. T., female, b. 1802 in TN. E., female, b. 1828 in TN. E., male, b. 1831 in TN. J., male, b. 1834 in TN. J. J., male, b. 1842 in TN.

Household 290. Alfred Alexander Bible. Alexander, Alfred, male, b. 8-19-1827 in Allen Co., KY, d. 7-15-1900, s/o John G. Lived with Jorden Snider.

Household 401. Alexander, J., male, teacher, b. 1816 in NY. R. J., female, b. 1829 in NY.

Household 92. Alexander, John G., b. 1806 in Allen Co., KY, d. 1885, s/o Dr. Jas R. b. ca 1757, d. ca 1837. Nancy (Howes), b. 1802 in NC, d. 1863, d/o Robt Howes. Margary A., b. 1830 in TN. Eliz J., b. 1834 in TN, m. Chapman. James R., b. 1836 in TN. Nancy M., b. 1838 in KY, m. Murray. Dorcas, b. 1840 in KY. Amanda C., b. 1843 in KY, m. West. Mary, twin, b. 1844 in KY, m. Finn. Abigail, twin, b. 1844 in KY, m. Finn.

Allcock, Willis, b. 2-24-1793 in VA, d. 1-5-1869, buried Sam Duncan farm in Warren Co., s/o Jos Reynolds & Mary Ann Stilly (Campbell) Allcock, m. Nancy (Hunt) Herrington, b. 12-13-1801, d 9-25-1840, buried Sam Duncan farm in Warren Co., d/o John & Nancy Hunt, widow of John Herrington. Martha Ann Stilly, b. 1834 in KY, m. Jas Taylor. Frances Gabrella, b. 1836 in KY, m. Jos. Hinton. Sarilda Newton, b. 1840 in KY, m. Ewing Taylor. Household 961. Allen. Ellen, b. 1820 in KY.

Household 558.

Household 388. Duplicate of household 521. Allen, Thomas C., wagon maker, b. 1803 in VA. J., female, b. 1807 in KY. Bradburn, G. W., b. 1830 in KY. Bradburn, E. A., female, b. 1829 in KY. Bayless, A., male, b. 1837 in KY.

Household 521. Duplicate of 388. Allen, Thomas C., wagon maker, b. 1803 in VA. J., female, b. 1809 in KY. Bradburn, G. W., male, b. 1831 in KY. Bradburn, J., female, b. 1828 in KY. Lewis, A., male, b. 1838 in KY.

Household 610. Alsup, J. H., male, b. 1845 in KY. Lived with Thos E. Miller.

Frances, b. 1848 in KY.

Lived with Rufus Campbell.

Household 451. Land on Drake's Creek. Anderson, Sampson, blacksmith, b. 1824 in KY. A., female, b. 1828 in TN. Household 452. Anderson, Wesley, b. 1826 in KY. M., female, b. 1824 in KY. M. C., female, b. 1845 in KY. A. E., female, b. 1846 in KY. S. J., female, b. 1848 in KY. G., female, b. 1850 in KY.

Household 355. Aplin/Appling, John D., b. 1820 in KY. S., female, b. 1790 in VA. Lafayette, b. 1827 in KY. P. J., female, b. 1830 in KY.

Household 738. Spring Creek. Aplin/Appling, Joel M., b. 1818 in VA. Eliz. E., b. 1828 in KY. Thos. M., b. 1849 in KY.

Household 381. Gasper River. Aplin/Appling, Thomas, b. 1791 in VA. Mary P., b. 1796 in VA. E., female, b. 1825 in KY. Thos. B., b. 1830 in KY, m. Eliz, b. 1835. M. J., female, b. 1834 in KY. J. A., female, b. 1838 in KY. Ockerman, D., male, b. 1826 in KY. Harris, S, female, b. 1780 in VA.

Household 642. **Armstrong**, **Robert M.**, b. 1810 in KY, Todd Co. **M. A.**, female, b. 1817 in KY. **J. D.**, male, b. 1840 in KY. **L. J.**, female, b. 1843 in KY. **G. R.**, male, b. 1850 in KY.

Household 124. Arnold, H. T., male, b. 1813 in KY. Lived with **R. D. Salmonds**.

Household 760. Arnold, Pleasant, b. 1798 in VA. T. E., female, b. 1798 in VA. Household 30. Spring Creek. Arnold, Rubin, b. 1812 in TN. Lived with Asa Cummings.

Household 873. Ashley, Thomas J., b. 1811 in TN Mary J., b. 1825 in KY. Sarah J., b. 1841 in KY. Martha F., b. 1844 in KY. Zachariah T., b. 1848 in KY. Mahala F., b. 1849 in KY. Mary T., b. 1834 in KY. McMillan, Martha, b. 1804 in VA. Falding, Wm P., b. 1825 in TN.

Household 340. Wm Aspley Bible. Land on Drake's Creek.

Aspley,

William, b. 10-7-1790 in NC, d. 1793, m. 1-7-1816 Eliza T./G. Latimer, b. 1-7-1796, d. 1872.

Lucinda A., b. 11-7-1818 in TN.

William Porter, b. 2-2-1822 in TN, d. 5-30-1873, m1 8-19-1851 Mary Malvena Bell, d 8-31-1854, m2 5-26-1856 Sarah A. Lewis.

Lafayette, b. 12-19-1824 in TN, m. 11-20-1865 Delia Clarke in Sumner Co., TN.

Jasper N., law student, b. 8-4-1827 in TN, m. 6-1-1858 Louisa Virginia Johnson.

Francis M., male, b. 7-14-1830 in TN, m. 4-29-1865 R. M. Ray in Sumner Co., TN.

Hugh L., b. 5-29-1835 in TN, m. 6-7-1866 Lue E. Hunt.

Isaac L., b. 7-25-1838 in TN, m. 12-24-1860 Nancy H. Hunt.

Household 339. Aspley, Samuel, b. 1798 in NC. J. H., male, b. 1825 in TN. J. W., male, b. 1827 in TN. L. F., male, b. 1832 in TN. M. J., female, b. 1837 in KY. N. E., female, b. 1842 in KY. R. P., male, b. 1847 in KY. Household 61. Land on Drake's Creek. Atkinson, Elias, b. 1782 in VA. Rhoda (Claiborn), b. 1786 in VA, d. 6-1-1854, d/o Sarah.

Household 349. Land on Drake's Creek. Atkinson, George W., b. 1818 in TN. D. S., female, b. 1824 in VA. William M., b. 1848 in KY.

Household 601. Atkinson, Jubal P., b. 1820 in TN. S., female, b. 1825 in TN. G. W., male, b. 1839 in KY. William H., b. 1844 in KY.

Household 347. Atkinson, Nathaniel, b. 1812 in TN. M., female, b. 1822 in KY. J. W., male, b. 1835 in KY. E., male, b. 1840 in KY. F. M., male, b. 1842 in KY. L., female, b. 1845 in KY. A. M., male, b. 1850 in KY.

Household 25. Auston, Elizabeth, b. 1788. Lived with Thomas McGuire.

Household 720. Babbington, Nancy, b. 1779 in VA. Lived with Archd Hilton.

Household 890. Bailey, Dorcas, b. 1795 in KY. Ebenezer, b. 1832 in KY. Hiram, b. 1834 in KY. Simpson, Margaret, b. 1824 in KY. Simpson, Benj. H., b. 1826 in KY. McClanahan, Grizella, b. 1798 in KY.

Household 744. Red River. Baird, Benj., b. 11-29-1814 in Simpson Co., KY, d. 5-3-1878, s/o Miles, b. 1774 in MD. Eliza A. (Wilson), b. 6-14-1822 in Boyle Co., KY, d. 1-4-61, d/o Robt. Wilson, b. 1-6-1838 in Simpson Co., KY, m. 9-19-1867 Polly Ann Sweaningen. Mary E., b. 1840 in KY. Martha J., b. 1841 in KY. Nancy, b. 1843 in KY. Sarah, b. 1845 in KY. Robert, b. 1847 in KY. Analiza, b. 1849 in KY. Household 247. Sharp's Branch. Baird. John W., b. 1802 in VA. L., female, b. 1810 in VA. John M., b. 1828 in KY. S. J., female, b. 1829 in KY. N. C., female, b. 1832 in KY. H., female, b. 1835 in KY. J. W., male, b. 1838 in KY. R., female, b. 1842 in KY. Household 819. Baird. Mrs. Rebecca, b. 1787 in NC. Frizell, D. C., male, b. 1830 in KY. Frizell, Nancy F., b. 1820 in NC. Frizell, Lucinda R., b. 1842 in KY. Frizell, Martha E., male, b. 1844 in KY. Frizell, Robert G., male, b. 1849 in KY. Frizell, Jos, b. 1824 in Ky. Cherry, Rowland, b. 1824 in KY. Cherry, C., female, b. 1827 in KY. Cherry, M. E., female, b. 1844 in KY. Cherry, M. A., female, b. 1847 in KY. Cherry, J. N., male, b. 1848 in KY.

Household 270. Balding, T., male, b. 1831 in TN. E., female, b. 1828 in TN. Lived with a Myers.

Household 38. Bardon, A., male, seaman, b. 1828 in NH. **R.**, female, b. 1831 in IL. Lived with **H. C. Williams**.

Household 527. Land on Drake's Creek. Barnes, James, b. 1828 in KY.

Household 104. Sinking Fork. Barnes. James S., b. 1807 in Simpson Co., KY. Nancy (Harris), b. 1809 in TN. Celia C., b. 1835 in Simpson Co., KY, m. 6-18-1857 Jas N. Morris. A. Westley, b. 1838 in KY. Eliz., b. 1840 in KY. William, b. 1844 in KY. Susan, b. 1846 in KY. Virginia Ann, b. 1847 in KY, m. Elias S. Andrews. McElwain, James, b. 1826 in KY. Household 539. Land on Drake's Creek. Barnes. John F., b. 1824 in KY. A., female, b. 1826 in KY. Chapman, Joseph A., b. 1834 in KY, m. 4-18-1866 Julia Ann Phelps in Warren Co., KY. Household 762. Sinking Fork. Barnes. Samuel, b. 1773 in NC. Nancy, b. 1778 in SC or NC. Household 42. Land on Drake's Creek. Barnes. Stephen T., b. 1801 in VA. Nellie (Lovell), b. 1800 in VA, d/o Pricilla. J. M., male, b. 1826 in KY. Thomas B., b. 1829 in KY. L. J., female, b. 1831 in KY. P. A., female, b. 1835 in KY. H. H., male, b. 1833 in KY. S. A., female, b. 1838 in KY. Frances M., female, b. 1839 in KY, m. 1855 Hiram Lee Richards in Allen Co., KY.

Household 606. Barnett, Dennis D., b. 1812 in KY. M. E. T., female, b. 1826 in KY. J. A. W., female, b. 1841 in KY. M. J., female, b. 1848 in KY. K. V., male, b. 1849 in KY. Lived with Judith T. Wood.

Household 624. Two slaves. Barnett, William M., b. 1819 in KY. M. B., female, b. 1816 in KY. Madaline A., b. 1841 in KY. Martha J., b. 1843 in KY. Mary E., b. 1845 in KY. William H., b. 1847 in KY. Lucy E., born 1850 in KY.

Household 136. Land on Drake's Creek. Barr, Jonathan, carpenter, b. 1810 in TN. Mary, b. 1818 in KY. J. E. D., b. 1840 in KY. William M.. b. 1841 in KY. S., male, b. 1845 in KY. Silas M., b. 1848 in KY, d. 7-2-1854.

Household 131. Barr, S., male, b. 1785 in NC. S., female, b. 1782 in NC. Crunk, D., female, b. 1818 in TN.

Household 132. Barr, Silas M., cabinet maker, b. 1814 in TN. R., female, b. 1820 in TN. J. A., male, b. 1840 in TN. A. T., female, b. 1842 in KY. B. F., male, b. 1843 in TN. K. J., male, b. 1845 in KY. S. C., female, b. 1848 in KY. S. M., male, b. 1850 in KY.

Household 667. Gasper River. Barringer, Josiah, b. 1811 in KY. Pralina, b. 1807 in KY. J. W., male, b. 1832 in KY. Wm. A., b. 1834 in KY. Ann E., b. 1837 in KY. David S., b. 1840 in KY. Cath D., female, b. 1841 in KY. Harral, Jesse, b. 1835 in KY. Wm Jones, b. 1849 with them in 1860. Household 764. Batsel. William H., b. 1810 in "Washington City", d. 6-10-1854 at B. Ray's, s/o John. L., female, b. 1810 in KY. John M., b. 1831 in KY, m. Sarah E. F. W., male, b. 1834 in KY. S. H., male, b. 1837 in KY. E. M., male, b. 1840 in KY. M. L., female, b. 1844 in KY. J. V., male, b. 1846 in Ky. Sarah O., male, b. 1849 in KY. Witt, Bradford, b. 1820 in KY. S. F. D. Creek gdn for J. M. Spencer.

Houshold 388. Bayless, A., male, b. 1837 in KY.

Household 899. Bayless, Henry W., b. 1803 in VA. Martha B. "Patsy", b. 1808 in VA. Charles E., b. 1834 in KY. John Marshall, b. 1842 in KY. Martha J., b. 1847 in KY.

Household 450. Bayless, Levi, b. 1838 in KY. Lived with Thos. Bennett.

Household 209. Bean, Margaret, b. 1820 in TN. S. R., male, b. 1846 in KY. J., female, b. 1848 in KY. J. N., male, b. 1850 in KY. Stull, Mary, b. 1833 in KY.

Household 159. Land on Drake's Creek Beasley,

Champion S., b. 1822 in KY, m1 6-3-1844 Marilda Moody in Sumner Co., TN, m2 10-19-1851 Rebecca Hinton in Sumner Co., TN. Daugher Matilda

THE LONGHUNTER, Volume XXVI, Issue 4, Fall 2003, Page 156

Beasley, b. 10-2-1852. **Marilda** (**Moody**), b. 1827 in TN. J. W., male, b. 1846 in KY. **R. J.**, female, b. 1849 in KY.

Household 77. Beasley, John C., b. 1816 in KY. Mary A., b. 1809 in KY. W. F., male, b. 1837 in KY. Jesse A., b. 1839 in KY, d. 9-20-1854. G. W., male, b. 1843 in KY. C. L., female, b. 1843 in KY. M. C., female, b. 1843 in KY. M. M, female, b. 1844 in KY. E. R., female, b. 1845 in KY. J. L., male, b. 1849 in KY.

Household 473. Land on Drake's Creek.
Beasley,
James, b. 1828 in KY. M. 2-20-1847 Sarah Fenix in Sumner Co., TN.
Sarah O. (Fenix), b. 1830 in KY.
W. D., male, b. 1848 in KY.
J. W., male, b. 1850 in KY.

Household 472. Land on Drake's Creek. Beasley, John, b. 1782 in GA. J., female, b. 1800 in SC. S., male, b. 1830 in KY. William, b. 1832 in KY. S. A., female, b. 1835 in KY. J., male, b. 1840 in KY. R. J., female, b. 1842 in KY.

Household 474. Land on Drake's Creek. Beasley, Joseph, b. 1824 in KY, m. 8-15-1843 Eliz Fenix in Sumner Co., TN. Eliz. (Fenix), b. 1826 in KY. R., male, b. 1845 in TN. J., male, b. 1846 in TN. R., female, b. 1846 in KY. M. J., female, b. 1850 in KY. Meadows, John, b. 1829 in TN.

Household 22. Spring Creek. Beaty, Arthur, b. 1781 in NY.

J., female, b. 1783 in Ire. Household 874. Spring Creek. Beaty, Henry, b. 1809 in NY. Ellener, b. 1814 in TN. Mariah J., b. 1838 in KY. Malinda A., b. 1840 in KY. John A., b. 1842 in KY. Mary R., b. 1849 in KY. Key, Robert F., b. 1837 in KY. McGuire, Nancy J., b. 1832 in KY. Household 875. Spring Creek. Beaty, John, b. 1803 in NY. Charlotta (Dinning), b. 1813 in TN. Samuel H., b. 1829 in KY, m. Hester, b. 1837. Henry, b. 1830 in KY. Nancy J., b. 1832 in KY. Patsey, b. 1834 in KY. Ann M., b. 18344 in KY. Georgia Eliza E., b. 1846 in KY. John W., b. 1849 in KY. Bogan, Elvian, female, b. 1836 in KY. Additional daughter, Rachel b. 3-6-1852. Household 195. Beaty. William, b. 1810 in NY. Mary (Milpaw), b. 1813 in KY, d. 9-20-1853 age 36, d/o Daniel. M. A., female, b. 1833 in KY. John, b. 1835 in KY, d. 9-20-1853 age 18. D., female, b. 1839 in IL. Arthur, b. 1840 in IL, d. 9-8-1853 age 13. A., female, b. 1843 in IL. H., male, b. 1844 in KY. J. A., female, b. 1846 in KY. J. W., male, b. 1848 in KY. Possible additional daughter, Sarah, d/o Wm, d. 10-1-1853, age 16. Household 36. Land on Drake's Creek. Beauchamp, Robert C., male, b. 1820 in KY.

Sarah A. (Hammond), b. 1823 in KY, d. 6-11-1854, d/o Jervis and Susan. S. A., female, b. 1841 in KY. G., male, b. 1843 in KY. M. E., female, b. 1849 in KY.

Thomas, sheriff, b. 1777 in DE. S. H., female, b. 1810 in KY.

Household 306. Land on Drake's Creek. Beauchamp,

Heirs of Elizabeth A. Pearson, Petition for the Sale of Slaves, 1852, Warren County, Kentucky

Warren County, Kentucky Circuit Court Equity Case 2144. Transcribed by Gail Jackson Miller (425 Midcrest Drive, Bowling Green, Kentucky). The file contained several additional documents beyond the one transcribed below.

Wm. W. Pearson admr & others heirs of Elizabeth A. Pearson deceased-Petition for sale of Slaves. Filed 10 December 1852.

Warren Circuit Court

William W. Pearson administrator of all & singular the goods & chattels rights & credits of Elizabeth A. Pearson deceased & also as One of the heirs & representatives of the said Elizabeth A. Pearson & Rebecca W. Pearson, a sister & Henry J. Pearson & Jesse A. Pearson brothers & heirs of the afd Elizabeth A. Pearson deceased & Joseph R. Pearson, John L. Pearson, Elizabeth B. Pearson & Mary S. Seward, late Pearson, children of Littleton Pearson deceased who was a brother of the said Elizabeth A. Pearson deceased & Eliza, Mary, Minerva, William & James Pearson children of Wm M Pearson deceased who was a son of the afsd Littleton Pearson decd the five last infants who was by Wm. W. Pearson their next friend and Nathaniel Pearson, Reuben Pearson, Bins Pearson, John Pearson, William Pearson, Mary Davis late Pearson Elizabeth Ross, late Pearson, Martha Barton, late Pearson children of John **R.** Pearson decd who was a brother of the afd Elizabeth A. Pearson decd. and Catharine, Riley, Wesley, Rebecca A. Mary, Martha & Malinda Dodd children of Fanny Dodd deceased who was a child of John R. Pearson

deceased - and Mahala F Dodd, William R. Dodd John W. Dodd, Isaiah Dodd, Rebecca A. Dodd Mary A. Dodd, Martha E. Dodd, Eugene W. Dodd, Malinda F. Dodd & Henry J. Dodd children of Fanny Dodd decd who was a child of Jno R. Pearson decd and Mary J. Cowles late King, Martha S. Macpherson late King, Sarah E. Johnson late King, William B. King, & Sebastian C. King children of Sarah King late Pearson who was a sister of the afsd Elizabeth A. Pearson deceased and William, Sarah, George & John Sealy children of Lucy Sealy decd who was a daughter of the afd Sarah King decd & Thomas, James, Hardin, Sarah & Elizabeth Bostick children of Nancy W. Bostick decd late King & daughter of the afsd Sarah King decd

The forgoing plaintiffs upon petition would state that the aforesaid Elizabeth A. Pearson departed this life on the day of [blank] 18[blank] in the county of Warren the place of her residence unmarried & without children leaving your petitioners her brothers & sister & the representatives of such of her brothers & sisters as are decd her only heirs at law & legal representatives there being seven heirs of the original stock 4 of the whole[?] owed[?] & 3 of the half[?] owed[?] - They state that at the [blank] term 18[blank] of the Warren County Court your petitioners William W. Pearson was appointed by an order of said court administrator of the estate of the said

THE LONGHUNTER, Volume XXVI, Issue 4, Fall 2003, Page 158

Elizabeth A. Pearson deceased and as such administrator the following slaves to wit-Fanny, Washington, Austin, Mary & Abraham- had come to his hands, & which cannot be divided in kind amongst those entitled-Wherefore your petitioner pray an order or decree of the court directing a sale of the afd slaves & a division of the proceeds properly &[?] agree[?] to by amongst the afsd heirs & legal representatives of the afd Elizabeth A. Pearson & c deceased that is into 7 shares as afsd- & for all the missary [?] & proper orders & decrees to effect said sale & divisions of the proceeds & for a settlement of the accts of the admr afd of the estate afd & that justice be administered in the premises & for all proper rilief. Loving & Grider atty for the petitioners

State of Kentucky Warren County to wit William W. Pearson administrator as also one of the brothers & heirs of Elizabeth A. Pearson deceased says that he believes the statements of the foregoing petitions are true

William W. Pearson, seal

Sworn to by Wm W. Pearson administrator this 10th day of Decr 1852 WB Martin CWCC

Book Review

Lynn E. Niedermeier, That Mighty Band of Maidens, A History of Potter College for Young Ladies Bowling Green, Kentucky, 1889-1909 Bowling Green, Kentucky: Landmark Association, 2001.

The **Pleasant J. Potter** College, founded in 1889 in Bowling Green, Kentucky, was not just another women's college carrying on the traditions of the southern female academies of the time. Gains in higher education for women had recently been made, opening the way for two decades of change in the role of women in American culture. Potter College educated this new breed of young women who balanced their cultural inheritance with their role in a changing society.

Ms. Niedermeier used a variety of original documents to provide the first comprehensive

history of Potter College. Her work is extremely well documented. The historian will find her documentation thorough and her organization of the material well planned. The writing style makes the book extremely easy to read and very entertaining.

The book includes a number of early photographs as well as a comprehensive index. Appropriate quotes from the period help to set the tone for each chapter and help the reader understand the climate of the time. Footnotes contain both documentation and commentary.

The book won a well-deserved award of merit from the Historical Confederation of Kentucky. It would make an excellent gift for anyone who is interested in the history of Bowling Green, the history of Western Kentucky University, or the history of women's education in Kentucky.

1852 Births from the Warren County, Kentucky Vital Statistics, Part 3

Transcribed by Gail Jackson Miller, CG[™] 425 Midcrest Drive Bowling Green, Kentucky 42101

Information was transcribed from Kentucky Historical Society microcopy 28. The record included the following columns: date of birth; name; sex; condition; place of birth; name of father or owner of child; maiden name of mother; color of child; residence of parents; and remarks. The columns have been transcribed as written but have been separated by commas for clarity. Information which was omitted has been listed with a dash. Information which was implied by ditto marks or other marks but not actually written has been listed in brackets.

[Page] 3.

Decr, Slave, Male, [Alive], [Warren County Ky], Joel Morehead, Amanda, Black, [Warren County Ky, [Slave of] Joel Morehead.

Aug 17, Hetty C. Harney, Female, [Alive], [Warren County Ky], James E Harney, Maria A Jones, White, [Warren County Ky], -.

Octr 22, Slave, [Female], [Alive], [Warren County Ky], William W Merritt, Eliza, Black, [Warren County Ky], [Slave of] W W Merritt.

Decr 16, [Slave], [male], [Alive], [Warren County Ky], [William W Merritt], Alsey, [Black], [Warren County Ky], [Slave of W W Merritt].

Nov 24, Robert L Page, [male], [Alive], [Warren County Ky], William S. Page, Elizabeth Garland, White, [Warren County Ky], -.

April 7, Jackson Hardcastle, [male], [alive], [Warren County Ky], James Hardcastle, Ann Meeks, [White], [Warren County Ky], -.

Un-, Slave, [male], dead, [Warren County Ky], James Feland, Delia, Black, [Warren County Ky], [Slave of] James Feland. March, [Infant] Chapman, Female, Alive, [Warren County Ky], James E. Chapman, Louisa Skaggs, White, [Warren County Ky],-.

Oct 25, John W. Bearce, Male, [Alive], Bowling Green Ky, William D. Bearce, Adaline Wood, [White], Bowling Green [Ky], -.

March, Joan Sikes, Female, [Alive], [Bowling Green Ky], Henry S Sikes, Parmelia Bohannon, [White], [Bowling Green Ky], -.

Decr 15, Amanda, [Female], [Alive], [Bowling Green Ky], James E. Browning, Mary, Black, [Bowling Green Ky], [Slave of] J. E. Browning.

July 17, **Blain Donaldson**, Male, [Alive], [Bowling Green Ky], **James M Donalson**, **Elizabeth Murrell**, White, [Bowling Green Ky], -.

Oct, Slave, Female, [Alive], [Bowling Green Ky], Thomas Quigley, Mariah, Black, [Bowling Green Ky], [Slave of] Thos Quigley.

Nov 25, Calvin, Male, [Alive], [Bowling Green Ky], Louis S. Grider, Louisa, [Black], [Bowling Green Ky], [Slave of] L. S. Grider.

May 2, Victoria Ophelia Potter, Female, [Alive], Warren County Ky, Joseph Potter, Julia Ann Tarrants, White, Warren County [Ky], -.

Feby 6, Frederick Potter, Male, [Alive], [Warren County Ky], Evans Potter, Rutha Jane White, [White], [Warren County Ky], -.

May, Levi, [Male], [Alive], [Warren County Ky], Jesse Bunch, Sucky, Black, [Warren County Ky], [Slave of] Jesse Bunch.

April, Hetty, Female, [Alive], [Warren County Ky], [Jesse Bunch], Winney, [Black], [Warren County Ky], [Slave of Jesse Bunch].

Nov 8, Martha Ella Sears, [Female], [Alive], [Warren County Ky], Zachariah Sears, Jane Neal, White, [Warren County Ky], -.

Decr 10, John, Male, [Alive], [Warren County Ky], [Zachariah Sears], Emily, Black, [Warren County Ky], [Slave of] Zach Sears.

May, Martin, [Male], [Alive], [Warren County Ky], John Smith, Angeline, [Black], [Warren County Ky], [Slave of] John Smith.

April, Jane, Female, [Alive], [Warren County Ky], Henry Potter, Charlotte, [Black], [Warren County Ky], [Slave of] Henry Potter.

Nov, [Infant] Potter, Male, [Alive], [Warren County Ky], [Henry Potter], Mary Ann Hagerman, White, [Warren County Ky], -.

March 4, Mary, Female, [Alive], [Warren County Ky], Thomas J Smith, Lucy, Black, [Warren County Ky], [Slave of] Thos J Smith.

Octr 22, [Infant] Smith, Male, [Alive], [Warren County Ky], Sidney P Smith, Naomi Bostic, White, [Warren County Ky], -.

Spring, Alexander, [Male], [Alive], [Warren County Ky], [Sidney P Smith], Kandius, Black, [Warren County Ky], [Slave of] S P Smith. January, Ella, Female, [Alive], Bowling Green [Ky], James M Donaldson, Lou ann, Mulatto, Bowling Green [Ky], [Slave of] J M Donaldson.

Septr 20, **S Davis Blackburn**, Male, [Alive], [Bowling Green Ky], **S D Blackburn**, **Elizabeth H Marshall**, White, [Bowling Green Ky], -.

[Septr 20], Elizabeth H Blackburn, Female, [Alive], [Bowling Green Ky], [S D Blackburn], [Elizabeth H Marshall, [White], [Bowling Green Ky], Twins.

-, Rollins, Male, [Alive], [Bowling Green Ky], William H Rochester, Eliza, Mulatto, [Bowling Green Ky], Slave of W H Rochester.

-, Persin, [Male], [Alive], [Bowling Green Ky], [William H Rochester], Caroline, [Mulatto], [Bowling Green Ky], [Slave of W H Rochester].

-. Mary, Female, [Alive], [Bowling Green Ky], Estate of J N Rochester, Hannah, [Mulatto], [Bowling Green Ky], [Slave of] J N Rochester.

-, Gilbert, Male, [Alive], [Bowling Green Ky], [Estate of J N Rochester], Maria, [Mulatto], [Bowling Green Ky], [Slave of J N Rochester].

-, Virginia, Female, [Alive], [Bowling Green Ky], Agathy J Rochester, Lucinda, [Mulatto], [Bowling Green Ky], [Slave of] Agathia J Rochester.

-, Strother, Male, [Alive], [Bowling Green Ky], [Agathy J Rochester], Lucinda, [Mulatto], [Bowling Green KY], [Slave of Agathia J Rochester].

Feby 23, **Benjamin Waller Evans**, [Male], [Alive], Warren County [Ky], **Henry J Evans**, **Harriett Clarke**, White, Warren County [Ky], -.

THE LONGHUNTER, Volume XXVI, Issue 4, Fall 2003, Page 161

January 10, [Infant] Bailey, [Male], [Alive], [Warren County Ky], Joseph P Bailey, Alizabeth A Gorin, [White], [Warren County Ky], -.

February 20, William Henry, [Male], [Alive], [Warren County Ky], Nathan Hill, Lucy, Black, [Warren County Ky], [Slave of] Nathan Hill.

Nov 20, Slave, [Male], [Alive], [Warren County Ky], [Nathan Hill], Amanda, [Black], [Warren County Ky], [Slave of Nathan Hill].

[Page] 4.

March 3 1852, **Green**, Male, Alive, Warren County Ky, **Frederick Potter**, Lucinda, Black, Warren County Ky, Slave of **Fred Potter**.

Septr, Sarah, Female, [Alive], [Warren County KY], [Frederick Potter], Sarah, [Black], [Warren County Ky], [Slave of Fred Potter].

June 7, Slave, [Female], [Alive], [Warren County Ky], [Frederick Potter], Lucy, [Black], [Warren County Ky]. [Slave of Fred Potter].

Feby 5, Caroline Emma Sein, [Female], [Alive], [Warren County Ky], John V Sein, Malinda Long, White, [Warren County Ky],-.

Oct 22, Warner Cox, Male, [Alive], [Warren County Ky], Robert Cox, Minerva Cox, Black, [Warren County Ky], Free person of color.

April, Slave, [Male], [Alive], Bowling Green [Ky], William H Smith, Eliza, [Black], Bowling Green [Ky], Slave of W H Smith.

-, Jesse, [Male], [Alive], Warren County [Ky], Moses Potter, Polly, [Black], Warren County [Ky], [Slave of] Moses Potter.

October, Cynthia, Female, [Alive], [Warren County Ky], William Halsell, Eliza, [Black], [Warren County Ky], [Slave of] Wm Halsell. April, Mary, [Female], [Alive], [Warren County Ky], [William Halsell], Delilia, [Black], [Warren County Ky], [Slave of Wm Halsell].

April 12, Atwood Hobson Lowe, male, [Alive], [Warren County Ky, Prior P Low, Nancy Greathouse, White, [Warren County Ky], -.

March, [Infant] **Potter**, Female, [Alive], [Warren County Ky], **Pleasant J Potter**, **Julia F Hill**, [White], [Warren County Ky], -.

October, Alana, [Female], [Alive], [Warren County Ky], [Pleasant J Potter], Harriet, Black, [Warren County Ky], [Slave of] P J Potter.

Januy, Betty Ann, [Female], [Alive], [Warren County Ky], Seaf J. Smith, Judy, [Black], [Warren County Ky], [Slave of] Seaf J Smith.

Aug 13, Martha Rind Epperson, [Female], [Alive], [Warren County Ky], Samuel V Epperson, Rachael Casey, White, [Warren County Ky], -.

March 5, George, Male, [Alive], [Warren County Ky], [Samuel V Epperson], Lucinda, Black, [Warren County Ky], Slave of Saml V. Epperson.

Septr [5], Esther, Female, [Alive], [Warren County Ky], Euclid M Covington, Lydia, Mulatto, [Warren County Ky], [Slave of] E M Covington.

Decr, Amanda, [Female], [Alive], [Euclid M Covington], Mary, Black, [Warren County Ky], [Slave of E M Covington].

March, Fleet Wakefield, Male, [Alive], Hardinburg Ky, John Wakefield, Sythia Ann Fleet, White, Hardinsburg [Ky], non residing in B. G. Ky.

[March], Nanny Wakefield, Female, [Alive], [Hardinburg Ky], John Wakefield, [Sythia Ann Fleet], [White], [Hardinsburg Ky], Twins.

Decr, **Slave**, Male, [Alive], Bowling Green [Ky], Tobias S. Grider, **Senia**, Black, Bowling Green [Ky], Slave of T. S. Grider.

Summer, Julia, Female, [Alive], Warren County [Ky], Elijah C. Smith, June, [Black], Warren County [Ky], [Slave of] E C Smith.

June, **Henry P Payne**, Male, [Alive], Bowling Green [Ky], **William P Payne**, Susan Bayley, White, Bowling Green [Ky], -.

Oct 8, Cora Payne, Female, Christian Co. Ky, Benjamin T Payne, Judith Jagos, [White], Christian Co Ky, non Residing in B Green Ky.

-, Slave, Male, Warren County [Ky], Danl C Smith, Sarah, Black, Warren [Co. Ky], Slave of D C Smith.

May 14, Mary E Neale, Female, [Alive], Allen [County Ky], Edward P Neale, Eliza C Pulliam, White, [Warren County Ky], -. Septr 24, [Infant] Cook, Male, [Alive], Warren [County Ky], John Cook, Margaret E Hamilton, [White], [Warren County Ky], -.

5, Infant, Female, [Alive], [Warren County Ky], James W Dolin, Milley M Kerby, [White], [Warren County Ky], -.

June 26, Everett Hamilton Skiles, Male, [Alive], [Warren County Ky], Thomas A Skiles, Percilla Hamilton, [White], [Warren County Ky], -.

Decr, Slave, [Male], [Alive], [Warren County Ky], Benjamin C Smith, Esther, Black, [Warren County Ky], Slave of Benj C Smith.

June 18, George, [Male], [Alive], [Warren County Ky], Larkin P Coleman, Martha, [Black], [Warren Co. Ky], [Slave of], Lkin P Coleman.

Dr. George E. Draughon Will, 1892, Robertson County, Tennessee

Transcribed by J. Mark Lowe, CG[™] from Robertson County, Tennessee Will Book 24, pages 196-197.

Dr. Geo E. Draughon Decd Last Will

I Geo E. Draughon of Robertson County Tennessee make this my last will hereby making void all wills heretofore made by me I give devise and bequeath my estate and property real and personal as follows, that is to say

Item 1st It is my will and desire that my funeral expenses and all of the just and legal debts that I may owe at the time of my death be paid out of the first money that come into the hands of my Executors.

Item 2nd I give and bequeath to my beloved wife **Tabitha M Draughon** all of my house hold and Kitchen furniture Carriage Buggy and harness of each Also my buggy horse

Item 3rd I give grant and will to my wife **Tabitha M Draughon** the farm on which I now live and at her death to be sold by my Executors and the proceeds to be divided equally among my children as hereinafter devised - this farm can be sold at any time after my death my wife giving her consent. It is also my will that my Executors pay to my wife **Tabitha M Draughon** (\$50000) five hundred dollars as soon after my death as may suit their convenience.

Item 4th It is my will and desire that all of the remainder of my property both real and personal that i my own at the time of my death be sold by my Executors at public sale.

Item 5th I hereby state the account that I have advanced to each one of my children. I have advanced to my son Geo C Draughon \$2000 two thousand dollars. I have advanced to my daughter Florence H. Smith now dead \$2000 two thousand dollars this amount will be deducted from the share going to J.J. Smith and children by my Executors. I have advanced to my daughter Nannie W. Woodard \$2000. two thousand dollars. I have advanced to my son Dr. John I Draughon \$2000. two thousand dollars. I have advanced to my daughter Alice M Moore \$1000 one thousand dollars. I have made no advancement either in money or otherwise to my daughter Tabitha M Draughon and in consideration and to make her equal with my other children in amount that I have advanced them It is my will and desire she have my town property House and lot known as the Judd property. she will be charged with only \$2000 two thousand dollars for this property as she has been very kind and affectionate myself and wife waiting us for long years. I give the above described property to my daughter Tabitha M Draughon and at my death my Executors will be fully authorized and empowered to make her a good warranted Deed to said house and lot

Item 6th I give to my grand daughter **Coutie D Baker** \$1000 one thousand dollars this amount will make her equal with my other children taking into consideration that we have raised her from infancy My Executors will hold this amount in reserve for her till she is 21 years of age at which time it will be paid to her. in the event that she die before attaining 21 years of age then this amount \$2000 one thousand dollars will be equally divided among my other children and grand children. My Executors will charge the estate of **Coutie D. Baker** in full for board and other incidental expenses for raising

if she dies before attaining the age of 21 years Item 7th I hereby state how I wish my estate distributed To my son Geo C. Draughon I give one share to J.J. Smith and children Geo E. Smith Daisie Smith Willie Smith Nannie Smith and Tabitha Smith I give one share If there is anything due me as Guardian of Coutie D. Baker by J.J. Smith it will be deducted - the share going to J.J. Smith and children by my Executors before settlement. To my daughter Nannie W. Woodard I give one share To my son Dr John A Draughon I give one share. To my daughter Tabitha M Draughon I give [blank] To my daughter Alice C. Moore I give one share. It is my will and desire that my Executors pay to my son Geo C Draughon only 20 per cent of the share going to him and that they pay the remainder of his share into the hands of a Trustee who will pay to my son Geo C Draughon annualy an amount equal to that paid by my Executors till all of his share is paid to him. My son Geo C Draughon can select his Trustee if he so desires who will give bond and otherwise comply with the law before recieving [sic] any money

Item 8th in making my will I have done as near equal justice to all of my children as I could Now in the event that any of them or their legal agent try to break or set this will aside then to them they forfeit all pecuniary interest in my estate

Item 9th We at the home of **Geo E Draughon** in the county of Robertson and State of Tennessee and at the request of said **Geo E Draughon** and in his presence and in the presence of each other have hereunto written our names as subscribing witnesses this 22nd day of November 1890 J. W. Baldry

C. B. King

Geo E. Draughon

I nominate and appoint my son Dr. Jno A Draughon G.S. Moore and J.H. Woodard as my Executors 1892 Robertson County Court February Term 1892

The foregoing last will of Dr Geo E Draughon Decd was produced in open Court for probate and duly proven my J.W. Baldry and C.B. King subscribing witnesses thereto Thereupon the Court ordered said will to be recorded

> Jo W Dean Clerk

Draughon to England Deed, 1893, Robertson County, Tennessee

Transcribed by J. Mark Lowe, CGSM from Robertson County, Tennessee Deed Book 36, page 89.

John A. Draughon Ex of Geo E. Draughon deed to Mrs Kate W. England

Jany 20" 1893

Know all men by these presents that Dr. Geo E. Draughon decd at his late residence in Robertson County Tennessee on the 22 day of Feby 1892. leaving a written last will and testament in which he appointed John A. Draughon, G.S. Moore and J.H. Woodard Executors: Said will was duly admitted to probate and reorded in the County Court of Robertson County Tennessee at its March Term 1892. the said G.S. Moore and J.H. Woodard renounced their right to qualify as said Executor and said Court at its March Term 1892 granted to the said John A. Draughon letters testamentary as Executor of said will and he qualified according to law.

Now I the said John A. Draughon Exr of the will of Geo E. Draughon Decd by virtue of the power and authority vested in me by said will and letters testamentary and for and in consideration of the sum of Two Thousand Dollars cash in hand paid the receipt of which is acknowledged have this day bargained and sold and do transfer and convey to Mrs Kate W. England her heirs and assigns forever the following described lot of land lying in the 9th Civil District of Robertson County Tennessee and in the corporation of the town of Springfield and bounded as follows:

Beginning at a stake in the W. Edge of Oak street it being the N.E. corner of said lot and the S.E. corner of John R. Long's lot; thence W. with the line of the said John R. Long 298 feet to a stake in the E. edge of Walnut Street; thence S. along the edge of said Walnut Street 145 feet to a stake G.P. Martin's N.W. corner: thence E. 293 feet with said G.P. Martin's line to a stake in the W. edge of said Oak street G.P. Martin's N.E. corner; thence N along the W. edge of said Oak street 155 1/2 feet to the beginning and being the same lot of ground which W.H. Willett and wife deeded to the said Geo E. Draughon October 31, 1889 which deed is of record in the Registers office of Robertson County Tennessee in Book #30 on page 458.

I first advertised the sale of said lot of ground as the law directs and Two Thousand \$2000) dollars was the highest last and best bid offered for the same at public auction; To have and to hold said lot of land to the said Mrs Kate W. England her heirs and assigns forever. This the 20th day of January 1893.

> John Y. Hutchison atty in fact for John A. Draughon Exr of Geo E. Draughon

Williams to Isaac N. Steele of Simpson County, Kentucky Power of Attorney, 1871

Submitted by J. Mark Lowe, CGSM 505 Josephine Springfield, Tennessee

Know all men by the presents the we, Elvis A Williams. Vienna V Williams. Minerva P Cleveland and J W Cleveland her husband Larissa M Heck and Samuel K Heck her husband in their own rights and persons and Espendola Williams and Thomas E. Williams - who are both Minors by Elvis A Williams. their Guardian and Curator.

We the said Elvis A Williams. Vienna V Williams. Minerva P Cleveland late Williams. Larissa M Heck - late Williams. Espendola Williams and Thomas E Williams. being the only children and heirs at law of Caroline Williams. late Caroline Steele a deceased daughter of Isaac Steele, now deceased And of the deceased wife of said Isaac Steele. do by the presents make, nominate, constitute and appoint Isaac N Steele of Simpson County Ky our and each of our true and lawful agent and Attorney in fact for us and each or either of us and in our and each or either of our names, places and stead And as our and each of our acts and deeds to ask, demand, sue for, collect, receive and receipt for, with our without seals, any and all sums of money, rents, dues, demands, & claims of any & all kinds whatsoever either in law or equity, due, owing, coming payable, belonging or descending to us and each of us as heirs our deceased Mother, said Caroline Williams, or in any other right. manner or capacity whatever and also any and all sums, shares, portions and amounts, descending or coming to us from the Estates of our deceased Grand Father and Mother, said Isaac Steele and his wife, both now deceased, or either of their Estates and arising from either the personal Estate or the lands, or the sale of either, or any other Source// from the Administrator or Executor of the Estate of Isaac Steele deceased or of his deceased wife or from any other person or persons whomsoever

in the States of Kentucky and Tennessee and also to take or cause to be taken any & all proceedings necessary for the partition and division of any and all Real Estate. lands and tenements and also personal estate.

Wherein we may be interested and if deemed necessary to cause the Same to be Sold and if now sold. or if sold hereafter, to receive and receipt for our shares and portions thereof and generally to do, perform, and transact any and all acts, matters and things whatsoever in relation to our interests, and one shares & portions in all kinds of property whatsoever, which we might or could do in persons. Hereby giving unto our said Agent and Attorney in fact full power, right and authority, to do, perform & transact any and all things whatever necessary in the premises which we might or could do if personally present & acting for ourselves. And hereby Notifying whatsoever our said Agent and Attorney in fact may lawfully do by virtue hereof.

As witness our hands and Seals this 2nd day of January AD 1871

Espnadola Williams Thomas E. Williams (by their and each of their Guardian & Curator) Elvis A. Williams V.V. Williams James W. Cleavland M P Clevland S K Heck Larissa M Heck E. H. Williams

[A Johnson County, Missouri document was attached.]

Index

Abbott		•
	Rosie	136
Adams		
	Amanda S	151
	Andrew J.	151
	John 137,	151
	John Price	151
	Marinda J.	151
	Mary A	151
Alderso	on	
	Aron	140
	Benj. R	151
	E	151
	Eliz	151
	G.E	151
	J	151
	J. B	151
	J. J	151
	Jas	151
	Jeremiah	151
	John J	151
	Lucretia	151
	M	151
	Peter H	151
	R. G	151
	S. P	151
	T	151
	V	151
	William	151
Alexan	der	
	Abigail	151
	Alfred	151
	Amanda C	151
	Dorcas	151
	Eliz J	151
	J	151
	James R.	151
	John G	151
	Margary A.	151
	Mary	151
	Nancy	151
	Nancy M.	151
	R.J.	151
Allcock	τ.	
	Frances Gabrella .	152
	Jos Reynolds	152
	Martha Ann Stilly	152
	Mary Ann Stilly .	152
	Richard N.	139
	Sarilda Newton	152
	Willis	152
Allen		2.200
	B. Anthony	140
	Elijah	140

	Frances	152
	J	152
	Thomas C.	152
	William	144
Alsup		
moup	TU	152
	J. H	152
Anders		100.022
	A	152
	A. E	152
	G	152
	M	152
	M. C	152
	Robert	144
	S. J	152
	Sampson	152
	Wesley	152
Andrey	ws	
	Elias S.	154
Aplin		
	E	152
	Eliz. E	152
	J. A	152
	Joel M	
		152
	M. J	152
	Mary P	152
	Ockerman, D	152
	Thomas	152
	Thos. M.	152
Armstr	rong	
	Edgar	135
	Edgar Muir	135
	Erdine	135
	G. R	152
	H. W	135
	J. D	152
	John	142
	John, Jr	143
	L. J	152
	LaRue	135
	M. A	152
	Oscar	135
	Robert M.	152
	Roy	135
	Sam	136
	Sherman	135
	Silas	135
Arnold		
	H. T	152
	Pleasant	152
	Rubin	153
	T. E	152
Asher		
	William	145
	······	

Elisha	141	Ashley		
Frances	152		Mahala F	153
J	152		Martha F.	153
Thomas C.	152		Mary J	153
William	144		Mary T	153
			Sarah J	153
J. H	152		Thomas J.	155
on	102		Zachariah T.	153
A	152	Aspley		
A. E	152		Francis M.	153
G	152		Hugh L	153
M	152		Isaac L.	155
M. C.	152		J. H	153
Robert	144		J. W	153
S. J	152		Jasper N.	155
Sampson	152		L. F	153
Wesley	152		Lafayette	155
vesicy	102		Lucinda A.	155
Elias S.	154		M. J	153
Ellas 5	154		N. E	153
F	150		R. P	155
E	152		Samuel	153
Eliz. E	152		William	153
J. A.	152		William Porter	153
Joel M	152	Atkinso		
M. J	152		A. M	153
Mary P	152 152		D. S	153
Ockerman, D Thomas	152		E	153
Thos. M.	152		Elias	153
	152		F. M	153
Fideran	195		G. W	153
Edgar	135		George W	155
Edgar Muir	135 135		J. W	153
Erdine	152		Jubal P.	153
H. W	132		L	153
J. D	152		M	153
John	142		Nathaniel	153
John, Jr.	143		Rhoda	153
L. J	152		S	153
LaRue	135		William H	153
M. A.	152		William M.	153
Oscar	135	Austin/	Auston	
Robert M.	152		Elizabeth	153
Roy	135		Nathan	144
Sam	136	Babbing	gton	
Sherman	135		Nancy	153
Silas	135	Bailey		
			Dorcas	153
Н. Т	152		Ebenezer	153
Pleasant	152		Hiram	153
Rubin	153		Joseph P	161
T. E	152		[Infant Male]	161
		Baird		
William	145		Analiza	154

	Benj	154	
	Eliza A.	154	
	Η	154	
	J. W	154	
	John M.	154	
	John W.	154	
	L	154	
	Martha J.	154	
	Mary E.	154	E
	Miles	154	
	N. C	154	
	Nancy	154	
	R	154	
	Rebecca	154	
	Robert	154	
	S. J	154	
	Sarah	154	
	Wilson	154	
Baker			
Danci	Coutie D.	163	
Paldin		105	
Baldin		154	
		154	E
n 11	T	154	L
Baldry			
-	J. W 163,	164	
Bardor	1		
	A	154	
	R	154	
Barnes			
	A	154	
	A. Westley	154	E
	Celia C.	154	
	Eliz	154	E
	Frances M	154	
	Н. Н	154	
	J. M	154	
	James	154	
	James S		
		154	
	L. J	154	
	Nancy		
	Nellie	154	
	P. A	154	
	S. A	154	E
	Samuel	154	-
	Stephen T.	154	E
	Susan	154	-
	Thomas B.	154	
	Virginia Ann	154	
	William 145,		
Barnet		101	
Darnet	Dennis D.	154	
	J. A. W.	155	P
	James		E
	K. V	155	
	Lucy E	155	
	M. B	155	

	M. E. T	
	IVI. E. I	155
	M. J	155
	Madaline A.	155
	Martha J.	155
	Mary E	155
	Robert	142
	William H.	155
	William M.	155
Barr		
	A. T	155
	B. F	155
	J. A	155
	J. E. D	155
	Jonathan	155
	K. J	155
	2 2	155
	Mary	155
	R	
	S	155
	S. C	155
	S. M	155
	Silas M.	155
	William M.	155
Barring		
Durring	Ann E	155
	Cath D.	155
	David S.	
		155
	J. W	155
	Josiah	155
	Pralina	155
	Wm. A	155
Barton		
	Martha	157
-		
Ratee		
Batsel	FM	155
Batsel	E. M	155
Batsel	F. W	155
Batsel	F. W J. V	155 155
Batsel	F. W J. V John	155 155 155
Batsel	F. W J. V. John John M.	155 155 155 155
Batsel	F. W J. V John John M L.	155 155 155
Batsel	F. W J. V John John M.	155 155 155 155
Batsel	F. W J. V John John M L.	155 155 155 155 155
Batsel	F. W J. V. John John M. L. M. L.	155 155 155 155 155 155
Batsel	F. W J. V. John John M. L. M. L. S. H. Sarah O.	155 155 155 155 155 155 155
	F. W	155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155
Batsel Bay	F. W. J. V. John John M. L. M. L. S. H. Sarah O. William H.	155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155
Bay	F. W. J. V. John M. John M. L. M. L. S. H. Sarah O. William H.	155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155
	F. W J. V John M. John M. L. M. L. S. H. Sarah O. William H.	155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155
Bay	F. W. J. V. John M. John M. L. M. L. S. H. Sarah O. William H. Andrew	155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 143
Bay	F. W. J. V. John M. John M. L. M. L. S. H. Sarah O. William H. Andrew A. Charles E.	155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 143 155
Bay	F. W	155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 143 155 155 155 155
Bay	F. W. J. V. John M. John M. L. M. L. S. H. Sarah O. William H. Andrew A. Charles E.	155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 143 155 155 155 155 155
Bay	F. W	155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 143 155 155 155 155
Bay	F. W	155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 143 155 155 155 155 155
Bay	F. W. J. V. John M. John M. L. M. L. S. H. Sarah O. William H. Andrew A. Charles E. Henry W. John Marshall Levi Martha B.	155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155
Bay Bayless	F. W. J. V. John M. John M. L. M. L. S. H. Sarah O. William H. Andrew A. Charles E. Henry W. John Marshall Levi	155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155
Bay	F. W. J. V. John M. John M. L. M. L. S. H. Sarah O. William H. Andrew A. Charles E. Henry W. John Marshall Levi Martha B. Martha J.	155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155
Bay Bayless	F. W. J. V. John M. John M. L. M. L. S. H. Sarah O. William H. Andrew S. A. 152, Charles E. Henry W. John Marshall Levi Martha B. Martha J.	155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155
Bay Bayless	F. W. J. V. John M. John M. L. M. L. S. H. Sarah O. William H. Andrew A. Charles E. Henry W. John Marshall Levi Martha B. Martha J.	155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155 155

	S. R	155
Bearce		
	John W.	
	William D.	159
Beard		
	Joseph	144
Beasley		
	C. L	156
	Champion S	155
	E. R	156
	Eliz.	156
	G. W	156
	J	156
	J. L J. W	$156 \\ 156$
	James	156
	Jesse A.	156
	John	156
	John C.	156
	Joseph	156
	M. C.	156
	M. J.	156
	M. M	156
	Marilda	156
	Mary A	156
	Matilda	155
	R	156
	R. J	156
	S	156
	S. A	156
	Sarah O	156
	W. D	156
	W. F	156
-	William	156
Beaty	Α	156
	Ann M	156
	Arthur	156
	Charlotta	156
	D	156
	Ellener	156
	Georgia Eliza E	156
	Η	156
	Henry	156
	J	156
	J. A	156
	J. W	156
	John	156
	John A John W	156 156
	John W	156
	M. A Malinda A	156
	Mariah J.	156
	Mary	156
	Mary R.	156
	Nancy J.	156
	Patsey	156

	Rachel	156
	Samuel H.	156
	Sarah	156
	William	
Beauch		
	G	156
	M. E	157
	Robert C.	156
	S. A	156
	S. H	157
	Sarah A.	
	Thomas	
Bell		
Den	Mary Malvena	153
Bennet		100
Dennet	Thos.	155
Romm		100
Berrym		140
D !	Jessy	140
Biggar		
	Benjamin	140
Blackb		
	Elizabeth H	
	S. D	
	S. Davis	160
Bodine		
	J. W	136
	Leslie	136
Bogan		
0	Elvian	156
Bohann		
Domain	Parmelia	159
Bollock		100
Donoci	John	147
Postia	Bostick	147
Bostic/		
	Elizabeth	
	Hardin	
	James	
	Nancy W.	
	Naomi	160
	Sarah	157
	Thomas	157
Boyer		
	Dora	135
Bradbu	rn	
	E. A	152
	G. W	152
	J	152
Bradley	Y	
•	John	140
Brents	ಜಾಲಯನಾಗು ನಂತ ಇಂತೆಚಿತ್ರಿಗಳಿವೆ ಲಿಂಪಿಕ್ ಮಿನ್ಸಿ	
	Morgan	136
	S. W	
Brian	Mr. 11	100
Dilan	Jeremiah	180
Primer	Jerennan	139
Briggs	T	
	James	148

Brite		
	Nelly J	148
Browde	er	
	Mary Elizabeth	138
Brown		
	James M.	137
		137
		141
Browni		
	James E.	159
Buckha		
	Thomas 141,	142
Buford		
Duroru	William	141
Bullocl		
Dunoei	Effie	185
Bunch	Line	100
	Jesse	160
Burch	Jesse	100
Durch	James	145
Burns	James	140
burns	Peter	140
Dutlan	reter	142
Butler	Therese	100
	Thomas	
Caldens	William	145
Caldwe		100
	Ed N	
	John 141,	
	Philip	
C	Samuel	139
Campb		140
	Daniel	
		152
0	Rufus	152
Cannor		
C 1.	James	144
Carlton		
	James C	148
Carter		
	John	143
	Mollie	149
C 1	William	149
Cathy		
	Hugh	140
Chaplin		
	Abraham	143
Chapm		1.45
	Alexander	147
	Avlite H.	147
	Baxter C.	147
	James E.	159
	Joseph A Thomas C	154
		147 159
Chamme	[Infant]	109
Cherry		

	C	154
	J. N	154
	M. A	154
	M. E	154
	Rowland	154
Christi		
	John	142
Claibo		
Cluibor	Rhoda	158
	Sarah	
Clark/		100
Clark/		150
	Delia	
	George	140
	Harriett	
	Moses	140
Clevela		
	J. W	165
	Minerva P	165
Clifton	i i	
	Thomas	145
Coker		
CORCI	Samuel	199
Calama		100
Colema		100
~	Larkin P.	162
Compt	on	
	F. A	137
Conley		
	John	141
Conwa	v	
	Pleasant	149
Cook	and a second second second second	
COOR	John	169
	Lucinda	140
	Lucinda Rachael	140
	[Infant Male]	140
0		102
Cooper		
		4.00
	Jcaob	145
Corley		145
Corley		
Corley		
	Granville James C	135
Corley Coving	Granville James C t on	135 135
	Granville James C t on Elijah M	135 135 134
Coving	Granville James C ton Elijah M Euclid M	135 135
	Granville James C ton Elijah M Euclid M	135 135 134 161
Coving Cowles	Granville James C ton Elijah M Euclid M	135 135 134 161
Coving	Granville James C ton Elijah M Euclid M Mary J	135 135 134 161 157
Coving Cowles Cox	Granville James C ton Elijah M Euclid M	135 135 134 161 157
Coving Cowles	Granville James C ton Elijah M Euclid M Mary J Robert	135 135 134 161 157 161
Coving Cowles Cox	Granville James C ton Elijah M Euclid M Mary J	135 135 134 161 157 161
Coving Cowles Cox	Granville James C ton Elijah M Euclid M Mary J Robert S. F. D.	135 135 134 161 157 161
Coving Cowles Cox Creek	Granville James C ton Elijah M Euclid M Mary J Robert S. F. D.	135 135 134 161 157 161 155
Coving Cowles Cox Creek	Granville James C ton Elijah M Euclid M Mary J Robert S. F. D tt Joseph	135 135 134 161 157 161 155
Coving Cowles Cox Creek Crocke	Granville James C ton Elijah M Euclid M Mary J Robert S. F. D ett Joseph and	135 135 134 161 157 161 155 142
Coving Cowles Cox Creek Crocke Crocke	Granville James C ton Elijah M Euclid M Mary J Robert S. F. D tt Joseph	135 135 134 161 157 161 155 142
Coving Cowles Cox Creek Crocke	Granville James C ton Elijah M Euclid M Mary J Robert S. F. D ett Joseph and	135 135 134 161 157 161 155 142 150

	THE LONGHUNTER	, Volume XXVI,	Issue 4	Fall 2003	, Page 169
--	----------------	----------------	---------	-----------	------------

Culber	son	190
David		155
David		144
	Hugh 139	
	John	141
Davis		
	Arthur H.	141
	Edward	142
	James, Jr.	
	James, Sr.	
	Mary	
	Sarah	
Deres /		142
Dean/		
	Jo W	
	Michael	144
Defeve	ers	
	John	142
Deload		
Derout	William	144
Deme		1.4.4
Demps		
	John	145
Dennis	3	
	Alpha	135
	Emma W.	
Devasi		
Devasi	and the second sec	140
D! 1	Elvira	149
Dicker		
	Christopher	142
Dicker	son	
	Rose	148
Dickin		
2.000	William	196
Dinnin		150
Dinnin		
	Charlotta	156
Divine		
	H	138
Dodd		
	Eugene W	157
	Fanny	157
	Henry J.	
	Isaiah	157
	John W.	157
	Mahala F.	157
	Malinda F.	157
	Martha E.	157
	Mary A	
	Rebecca A.	
	Webbie	
	William R.	
Dodsor		101
Dousoi		
D 11	William	144
Dolin		
	James W.	162
	[Infant Female] .	162
Donald		
	Blain	159
	James M 159	160
	James 141 159	100

Draug		
	Geo C 16	
	Geo E 162, 163, 16	
	John A 16	
	John I 16	
	Tabitha M 162, 16	
Droon	ngoole 14	
	James 14	0
Dunav	an	
	Chasteen 13	4
Dunca	in	
	Joe 15	0
	Sam 15	2
Dunn		
	John 13	9
Durha	m 13	4
Earnes		
	Thomas 13	3
Edwar		
Lunui	Nancy 146, 14	7
	Rebecca 14	
Englar		0
Lingian	Kate W 16	1.
Ennor		r
Eppers	Samuel V 16	
Fuene	Samuel v 16	1
Evans	D ' ' TV II	-
	Benjamin Waller . 16	
F .	Henry J 160	0
Ewing		
	Reubin 14-	
	Robert 139, 140	
	Willie W 144	
	Young 144	ŀ
Faldin		
	Wm P 155	3
Feckla		
	Joseph 145	3
Feland		
	James 159)
Fenix		
	Eliz 156	3
	Sarah O 156	5
Fike		
	Lucy 139)
Finn .	151	
Fleet		
	Sythia Ann 161	
Flemin		
	Ralph 139)
Fletche		
	Thomas 141	
Forbis	Lionius ITI	
1 01 013	James 149	
Ford	James 145	
I UIU	Thomas 139	
	1 nonnas 139	18

Fowler	
John	139
Frances/Francis	
Charles	149
Samuel	
William A.	149
Frizell	
D. C	
Jos	
Lucinda R.	
Martha E.	
Nancy F	
Robert G Garland	154
	150
Elizabeth Garner	159
Henry	
Phebe	
Vincent	143
Garrett	
Edward	135
Gatliff	
Charles	
Reece	144
Gibbs	
Hugh	142
Gibson	
Jurden	145
Golf	
Bessie	135
Goode	
John C	
Samuel	134
Gordon	
George	
John	141
A1' 1 .) A	161
	161
Grayson Ben	147
Thomas	
Greathouse	105
Nancy	161
Green	101
Richard	140
Grider	
Louis S.	
Grimes	
Joe	135
Manuel	
Wade	
Gunans	
Philip	145
Hagerman	
Mary Ann	160

1 Joseph 143 Hamilton Margaret E. 162 Percilla 162 Hammond Gervis 146, 147 Gervis, Jr. ... 146, 147 Jervis 156 Job 146 Mary 146, 147 Sarah A. 156 Susan 156 Hampton Benjamin 141 Hardcastle Jackson 159 James 159 Samuel 150 Harney Hetty C. 159 James E. 159 Harral Jesse 155 Harris Nancy 154 S. 152 Hart Thomas 140 Hayes Jeremiah 145 Head Mary Jane 137 Heck Larissa M. 165 Samuel K. 165 Henderson Michael 143 Hendrix Babe 150 Henry Thomas 139, 140 William 140 Herrington John 152 Nancy 152 Hill Julia F. 161 Hilton Archd 153 Hinds John 141 Hinton Rebecca 155 Hobson

	A. G	147
Hoglan	d	
Hollan		
Honan		151
	Mary	151
Horn		
	Patience	151
Howell		
	Elma	149
	Lelia	149
	Lena	150
Howes		
	Nancy	151
	Robert	
Hubba		101
nubbal		
** 1	Austin	147
Hudspe		
	Charles	143
Hughes	5	
0	William Benjamin	137
Humph		
1	Rebecca	147
Humph		
	Jonathan	144
Hunt	Jonathan	177
nunt	7.1	150
	John	152
	Lue E	153
	Nancy	152
	Nancy H.	153
Hutchi	son	
	John Y.	164
Isbell		
	Jannie	150
	Mary	
Jackson		
Juckson	С. В	186
Incom	Hattie	135
Jagos	T 11.1	
	Judith	162
Jenkins		
	Belle	137
Johnson	n	
	Louisa Virginia	153
	Samuel	148
	Sarah E	157
Johnsto		
	Daniel	140
Jones		
	Henry	194
	Henry Maria A.	154
	Mollie	
	Peter 133,	
	William . 149, 150,	
		163
Justice		
	Adaline	149

Kerby		
	Milley M	162
Key		
17.1	Robert F.	156
Kikeno		150
Kilahm	Rachel 149,	150
Kilabr	Glidwell	144
King	Glidwell	1.4.4
iting	C. B 163,	164
	Lucy	
	Martha S.	
	Mary J.	
	Nancy W.	
	Sarah	
	Sebastian C	
	William B.	
Kirby		
	Thomas J.	149
Kirkpa		
1	Moses	139
Kuyke		
	John	143
Larmo	n	
	Young	138
Latime	•	
	Eliza	155
Leema		
	Luke	142
Lewis	and the second s	
	A	152
	Mary	
	Nancy Jane	
	Sarah A	
Lightfe		
U	J.M	150
Lindsa	у	
	Nevel	142
Linn		
	Lizzie	137
Lockha	art	
	David	142
Loffma	n	
	Anna	149
Long		
-	Malinda	161
	Samuel Culberson .	139
Lovell		
	Nellie	154
100 T	Pricilla	154
Loving		
	Amanda	138
	Dr	138
	E. B	138
	Ellen	138

Lowe	
Prior P.	161
Macpherson	
Martha S.	157
Madison	
W. T	150
Majors	
Corsanda	149
Marion	
Hershell	137
Hewlett	137
Howard	137
Minnie	137
Odie	137
Marshall	Process 2007/2014
Elizabeth H.	160
Martin	20.0
G.P.	
W. B	158
Massey	
Laury E	150
Mayhugh	
Mariah	137
McClanahan	150
Grizella	153
McCombs	
John	143
McCormick	
Dr	
James C	137
Thomas	149
McElroy	143
Dr	140
McElwain	140
James	154
McFaddin	154
William	14.9
McFerson	I TO
	141
McGuire	
Nancy J.	156
	153
McLean	
George	139
Samuel	140
	140
McLendon	
Frederick	
James 1	
McMillan	
Martha 1	53
McWhorton	
Moses 1	43
Meadows	

	L	150
	John	156
Meeks		
	Ann	159
Meffor	d	
	David	135
Meredi	th/Meredeth	
		150
	J	
	Jesse 149,	150
Merrit		
	Sarah E	148
	W. W	159
	William W.	159
Miller		
	Ada	135
	Benjamin	
	Dr	
	John	141
	Thos E	152
Milpaw		
	Mary	156
Minor		
	Nicholas	147
Mize		
	Jere	141
		171
	rly/Moberly	1.2.0
	Isaac	139
	James	141
	John	141
	Josiah	141
Monroe	2	
	Thomas B.	134
Moody		
	Marilda 155,	156
Moore		100
	Alian C	100
	Alice C.	163
18	Alice M.	163
	B. L	145
		145
	G.S 163,	
	John	145
	Mary F	145
	Т. Н	150
Morehe	ad	
	Joel	159
Morris		
	Jas N	154
	as IN	104
Morton		
	M. B., Sr	
	William J.	138
Motes		
]	Lindle Earl	135
Murley		
	William	139
Murray		
	A. P 149,	150
Murrell		100
IVIUIICII		

	Elizabeth	159
Myers		154
Neal/	Neale	
	Edward P.	162
	Jane	
	Mary E	162
Neely	-	
	Andrew	145
	J. L	
Nelson		
	William	139
Newle		
	Lucretia	151
Nichol	las	
Nolan		100
Notan	Jas.	151
	Lucretia	151
	Patience	151
Maria		151
Norris		
	A. A	
	Joseph	
	Sallie	138
Nowla		
	Eliz.	151
Onsley		
	Daniel	140
Otey		
	John W.	147
Page		
	Robert L	159
	William S.	159
Patton		
	Isaac	140
Payne		
5	Benjamin T.	162
	Henry P.	162
	Philamon	143
	William P.	162
Pearso		
1 04100	Bins	157
	Eliza	157
	Elizabeth A.	157
	Elizabeth B.	157
	Fanny	157
	Henry J.	157
	James	157
	Jesse A.	157
	John R.	157
	Joseph R.	157
	Littleton	157
	Martha	157
	Mary	157
	Minerva	157
		157
	Rebecca W.	
	Reuben	

	Sarah	157
	William	157
	William W 157,	158
Peden		
	Nancy B.	151
Phelps		
1	Julia Ann	154
Porter		
	Arthur	149
	L. C	
Potten		
	Dennis	143
Potter		
I otter	Evans	160
		160
		160
	Joseph	
	Pleasant J 158,	
	Victoria Ophelia	
	[Infant Female]	161
	[Infant Male]	
Prater		100
Frater	Minute	105
n !	Minnie	135
Price	a	
	Samuel	140
Prince		
	Enoch	141
Pullian		
	Eliza C.	162
Quigle	y	
	Thomas	159
Ray		
	B	155
	R. M	153
Reeves		
	James	142
Rice		
mee	Sandy	143
Richar	de	110
menar	Hiram Lee	154
Richar		101
Kichar	Carl	197
Robert		157
Robert		140
	Robert	
n 1	William	142
Roches		1.00
	Agathy J.	
	J. N	
	William H	160
Rogers		
-	Mary	149
Ross		
	Daniel	
	Elizabeth	157
Ruble		

		_
D	Isaac	147
Russel	1	
	Eliz.	151
	Handley	
	William	142
Salmon	nds	
Sumo		150
	R . D	152
Sander	s	
	Martin	145
C		
Satterf		
	Moses	142
Sealy		
Sealy	6	
	George	157
	John	157
	Lucy	157
	Sarah	157
	William	157
Sears		
Scars		
	Infant	148
	John Hunt	149
	Martha Ella	160
	Rosetta	149
	Zachariah	160
Sein		
Jem		
	Caroline Emma	161
	John V.	161
Seward	1	
Sewart		
	Mary S.	157
Shelto	n	
	Lucy	136
CI 1 1		100
Shirley		
	Thomas, Jr.	140
Sikes	A CONTRACTOR OF A CONTRACTOR O	
SIRCS		-
	Henry S.	159
	Joan	159
Simpso		
Simpse		
	Benj. H	153
	Margaret	153
Skage	0	
Skaggs		
	Louisa	159
Skeen		
	Lucinda P.	151
C1 11	Lucinda I	101
Skiles		
	Everett Hamilton	162
	Maria	
	Thomas A	162
Smith		
	Bach	150
	Benjamin C.	162
	Danl C.	162
	Daisie	165
	Florence H	163
	George 143,	165
	J.J	163
	John 149,	
	Lawrence	141

	Nannie	163
	Seaf J.	161
	Sidney P.	160
	Tabitha	163
	Thomas J.	160
	Willie	163
	William	134
	William H.	161
	[Infant Male]	160
Snider		
	Hardenia	151
	Jorden	151
	Mary	151
	Price	151
Snodg		
	Joseph	141
Spence		
opener	J. M	155
Steele	J	100
Steele	Caroline	165
	Isaac	165
	Isaac N.	
	John	
Stanka		150
Stephe		14.9
C	Hugh	143
Sterret		100
C .	Thomas	133
Stewar		
~ .	Ayers	140
Stice		
	Charles	139
Still		
	Charles	139
Stone		
	Million	146
Stoval		
	Altha	138
	Charles A.	138
Stubbl	field	
	R. J	150
Stull		
	Mary	155
Sugg		
00	William	139
Swean		
	Polly Ann	154
Swene		
o nene	Charles	144
Swerin	gin	
owerm	William	
Tarrar		
Lalla	David	148
	Julia Ann	
Thoma		100
rnoma	R. C	14.9
	n. c	1.10

THE LONGHUNTER, Volu	ime XXVI, Issue	4, Fall 2003,	Page 173
----------------------	-----------------	---------------	----------

	Wilton 135
Tome	
	Oscar 137
Turre	
Tygre	
	Fannie 148
Under	rwood
	J. R 134
Vance	
	Alexander 143
Vaugł	
, and	Fannie 138
Varah	
Vaugh	
	Gilbert 145
Vontr	ease
	Mariah 149
	Sallie 149
Wadd	ing
11 auu	
	Thomas 141
Walla	
	Annie B 136
	Floyd 136
	James Emmett 136
	William Clayborn 136
Ward	to infanti Chayborn 100
vi ai u	T
	James 140
Warne	ell
	Norman 134
Watki	
	Isaiah 142
	John 141
Watts	
	Ida 149
Webb	
	Martin 143
Webst	er
ii cost	
	Lizzie 135
Weiss	
	Richard 134
Welbo	
	W. T 136
	William Thomas . 136
Wells	William Thomas 150
ens	W T
	W. T 135
West	
	Amos 139
	James 141
	Leonard 139
Westo	
i colo	Samuel 141
171. 1	
Whale	
	Walter 143
Wheat	
	July J 150
	concerning and a concern communities and the second

White		
white	John, Jr	145
	Rutha Jane	
Wilki		100
vv man	James H	148
Willet		110
vince	W.H	164
Willia		104
vv iiiia	Caroline 165	100
	Crit	
	Edward	144
	Elvis A.	
	Espendola	
	Н. С	154
	Jessie	136
	Larissa M.	165
	Minerva P.	165
	Thomas E.	165
	Vienna V.	165
Wilson		
10 555,50	Eliza A.	154
	Matthew	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
	Robt	
Witt		
	Bradford	155
Wolf		
	Henry, Sr.	141
Wood	/Woods	
ou	Adaline	159
	Judith T.	
	William	
Wooda		
	J.H 163,	164
Woods		101
	W. H	185
Woold		100
W OUIU	John	144
Woolf	Joini	1 7 7
	Felding	14.9
Wrigh		142
wingin	A. C	14.0
Wyatt	A . C	140
wyatt	Taha	144
Vauma	John	144
Young	T	100
	James	
-Slave	John	155
[Slave]		150
		158
	Alexander	160 159
	Alsey Amanda	159
	Angeline	160
	Anna 146,	
	Austin	158
	e-senderer - Cohin Milit Milit I	5 E T.

Ben	
Bill	
Calvin	159
Caroline	160
Charity	146
Charlotte	160
Daneil	146
Delia	159
	161
Eliza 159-	161
Ella	
Emily	
Esther	162
Fanny	158
Gilbert	160
Hannah	160
Harriett	161
	160
	146
	160
**	146
Jim 146, 1	60
Julia 1	46
Kandius 1	60
Letty 1	46
Levi 146, 1	
Lou ann 1	
Louisa 1	
Lucinda 1	
Lucy 1	
Manuel 1	
Maria 1	
Mariah 1	59
Martha 1	69
Martha 1 Martin 1	60
Mary 158, 160, 1	61
Mary 1	58
	46
Patt 146, 1	
Contraction and a second second second second	60
	46
	60
	62
	60
	60
	60
	58
	60
	47
[Infant Female]	
159, 10	61
[Infant Male] 161, 16	52
Landie March 101, 1	

Southern Kentucky Genealogical Society Membership Form for 2004

[Please print clearly.] Membership Information:		
Name		
Street Address		
City		
State	Zip	
Telephone		
E-mail address		

Ordering Information:

[Please fill in the amounts for the items which you wish to order.]

Membership including The Longhunter for 2004 - \$20.00 [Life members might want to consider a \$20.00 donation.]

1810 Warren County, Kentucky Census [Transcript] - \$17.50

The Longhunter, Volumes 1-9, 1978-1986, CD-ROM - \$20.00

Donation toward completing the local microfilm collection in the Kentucky Library. [Please consider a \$1-\$5 donation.]

Total Enclosed:

Please submit your dues along with this form prior to January 1, 2004. Make checks payable to the Southern Kentucky Genealogical Society.

Mail this form and your check to:

Southern Kentucky Genealogical Society P. O. Box 1782 Bowling Green, KY 42102 -1782

SKYGEN 2004 is coming!

Mark your calendar for 20 March 2004